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This study examined the need for, and interest in, 

preretirement preparation programs for educators (teachers 

and administrators) in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand. All 

educators were between 46 and 60 years of age and were 

working in elementary and secondary schools in Nakorn Nayok 

Province, Thailand. The sample consisted of 333 teachers 

and 101 administrators. Data were collected by 

questionnaire survey. Of the returned questionnaires, 

81.33% were usable. The results were analyzed by using the 

Statistical Package for Social Sciences. Results of the 

study show that elementary and secondary school teachers and 

administrators in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand, would 

benefit from preretirement preparation programs, but that 

few programs exist for educators. With all things taken 

into consideration, individual Thai educators have to be 

responsible for their retirement preparation knowledge, 

because the Ministry of Education does not consider 

preretirement preparation programs important enough to 

require that they be provided for educators. 
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CHAPTER 1 

INTRODUCTION 

The extensive number of studies available on the 

concept of retirement and its effects are indicative of the 

many popular connotations of the term. While many people 

consider retirement to be the termination of a long career, 

Atchley (1976) suggested that retirement is many things: 

As the phase of the occupational cycle, retirement is a 
period, following a socially defined minimum period of 
employment, in which responsibilities and often 
opportunities are at a minimum and in which the 
individual is entitled to an income by virtue of his 
past occupational efforts. As an event, it is the 
point at which withdrawal from full-time employment is 
publicly announced. As a process, it is a transition 
from a full-time, year-round job to the role of retired 
person. As a social role, retirement is the rights, 
duties, and association of people who occupy the 
position, retired person. (p. 9) 

Clark (1980) viewed retirement as the acceptance of 

pension benefits and described retirement age as the age of 

eligibility for these benefits. According to Peterson 

(1983), retirement can be seen in several contexts. It can 

be seen as, 

a process that begins with informal planning for 
retirement, an event usually marked by some sort of 
ceremony signalling the end of paid employment, a 
social role replacing that of worker, a phase of life 
beginning with the retirement event and ending in 
death. (p. 208) 



Michelon (1954) viewed retirement as a new set of 

personal values and a new kind of activity after a lifelong 

job of earning a living, raising a family, and overcoming 

the day-to-day obstacles that affect one's income, status, 

and career. Described as a process, retirement is that 

period in which a person seeks to adapt to a new social 

role, to a new rhythm of activity, to a new body awareness, 

and quite often to a different level of living (Shanas, 

1972, p. 335). 

Streib and Schneider (1971) suggested that sociologists 

who study retirement employ several approaches. They 

emphasized that retirement can be considered in relation to 

the values which are pivotal in the society, such as 

progress, humanitarian issues, work, or achievement. 

Retirement can be considered in terms of membership and 

reference groups which are significant for work, and it can 

be examined in relation to the experiences and conditions of 

working. 

What retirement means for individuals is affected by 

the circumstances surrounding retirement. Therefore, past 

experiences should be explored because they foreshadow the 

retirement experience which retirees must face and, to some 

degree, determine the way retirees deal with retirement 

problems. Griffith (1983) proposed that advanced 

preparation for the retirement years can ease the transition 

from work to leisure and, thus, increase satisfaction with 



this stage of life. This idea is supported by the fact that 

numerous preretirement planning programs have been developed 

to facilitate retirement preparation because their sponsors 

have recognized the usefulness of the programs. 

In Thailand, however, there has been little research 

into the need for and development of preretirement 

preparation programs. Even so, it is assumed that some 

insight into preretirement preparation programs in Thailand 

can be inferred from literature on United States programs. 

Because of cultural differences in Thailand and the United 

States, many facts of preretirement planning and perceptions 

about retirement differ. Thus, much of the literature from 

the United States would not be applicable in the Thai 

context. However, many similarities do exist: professional 

retire; they must prepare for it; they must deal with health 

and financial issues. Much thinking about aging and 

retirement in Thailand has, in fact, been based on research 

and thinking in the United States. This study will include 

research from the United States to broaden existing Thai 

research. 

Educators in Thailand, especially in rural areas, are a 

highly respected and influential group. If the programs 

offered to them are effective, educators may be willing to 

work as volunteers in educational activities for Nakorn 

Nayok Non-Formal Education Center. 



Statement of the Problem 

Do educators (teachers and administrators) who are 

nearing retirement age (46 to 60 years) in Nakorn Nayok 

Province, Thailand, perceive preretirement preparation 

programs as useful? 

Purpose of the Study 

The purpose of this study was to examine the need for, 

and interest in, preretirement preparation programs for 

educators (teachers and administrators) in Nakorn Nayok 

Province, Thailand. 

Research Questions 

The following research questions were developed in 

order to carry out the purpose of this study: 

1. What percentage of elementary and secondary schools 

offer preretirement planning programs for educators in 

Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand? 

2. Do teachers and administrators differ concerning 

their perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement 

preparation programs? 

3. Do teachers in schools offering preretirement 

preparation programs and teachers in schools not offering 

preretirement preparation programs differ concerning their 

perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs ? 



4. Do administrators in schools offering preretirement 

preparation programs and administrators in schools not 

offering preretirement preparation programs differ 

concerning their perceptions of the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs? 

5. Do the following groups differ concerning their 

perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs: (a) Educators of different ages (46 to 50, 51 to 

55, 56 to 60), (b) Educators with different levels of 

education (higher certificate of education, bachelor's 

degree, master's degree, and doctoral degree), (c) 

Elementary and secondary school teachers and administrators, 

(d) Educators with varied years of teaching experience 

(less than 15 years, 16 to 25 years, 26 to 35 years, and 

more than 35 years). 

6. Who is perceived as being responsible for assisting 

teachers with retirement preparation? 

7. What are the characteristics of a typical 

retirement program's content, methods and implementation? 

Significance of the study 

The findings of this study may yield information about 

preretirement preparation programs and information about the 

need for preretirement programs in Nakorn Nayok Province. 



Delimitation of the study 

This study was limited to educators (teachers and 

administrators) in Nakorn Nayok Province. Therefore, 

generalizations about their perceptions of preretirement 

preparation programs may not be appropriate for teachers in 

other provinces in Thailand. 

Definitions of terms 

For the purpose of this study, the following 

definitions were used. 

Preretirement preparation program refers to any 

educational program provided for elementary and secondary 

school teachers and administrators in Nakorn Nayok Province, 

Thailand. 

Teachers refer to those persons who teach in elementary 

and secondary schools in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand. 

Administrators refer to those persons who are the 

directors or principals of elementary and secondary schools 

in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand. 

Background and Significance of the Study 

Preparation for the retirement years becomes 

increasingly important for persons in Thailand as the 

demographic trend toward an older Thai population increases. 

Thai law requires that educators retire when they are 60 

years of age. The problems and needs of teachers and 



administrators nearing retirement in Nakorn Nayok Province 

are examined in this study. The perceptions of Thai 

educators about the preretirement preparation programs are 

also investigated. The results of the study will be 

submitted to Nakorn Nayok Provincial Non-Formal Education 

Center in order to provide ideas for preretirement 

preparation programs for the retiring educators. 



CHAPTER 2 

REVIEW OF THE RELATED LITERATURE 

Preretirement Preparation Programs 

Changes in the demographic structure and components of 

the overall population in Thailand have largely been brought 

about by the success of family planning in bringing down the 

birth rate and by the progress in medical sciences and 

public health in increasing life expectancy. As a result of 

these factors, the population of the older generation is 

increasing while the younger population is decreasing. It 

is estimated that the population between 0 and 24 years of 

age will drop from 57% in 1988 to 45% in 2003. Meanwhile, 

the populations between 25 and 49 years of age and 50 and 74 

years of age are expected to increase from 32% and 11% in 

1988, to 40% and 15% in 2003 (Thai Education in Perspective, 

1990). 

The status of the aged in any society depends upon the 

attitude of the people toward the aged. In Eastern 

countries, especially in Thailand, the aged are respected 

and honored. In Thai society, people respect their parents 

and the aged. The Thai aged have important roles in both 

their families and society. According to Buddhism and Thai 

culture, the aged are respected and well-taken care of by 

their children and grandchildren. In the extented families 

8 



of Thailand, the aged have been considered to be the leaders 

of the family. All of the family members respected and 

obeyed the older people. This tradition was also extended 

to include older individuals outside family boundaries. As 

traditional society becomes more modernized, the extented 

family is replaced by the nuclear family, which is comprised 

of a husband, a wife, and children. This social change, 

which requires that individuals take care of their own 

education and careers, results in an increased level of 

adjustment. As a result, the role and status of the aged 

are also affected. 

In the past, the problems of the aged have not been 

distinguished. Because Thailand is a developing country, 

more important problems such as birth control, crime, and 

unemployment were given greater priority. By 1982, the 

United Nations Organization sponsored the "National Aging 

Year" and pointed out the demographic trend toward an aging 

population in Thailand, however, some research projects 

concerning the physical and mental diseases of aging were 

being conducted. 

Another factor that has contributed to changes for the 

aged in Thailand is a shift in the work force. In past 

decades, when Thailand was primary an agricultural country; 

a family livelihood depended upon good health, experience, 

and relationships within family. This social structure 

required the experience and assistance of older family 
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members who were considered valuable resources. In the work 

force of today, however, the careers of young Thai adults 

depend upon their individual abilities and, thus, they no 

longer consider it necessary to seek the advice of older 

family members. The younger workers feel that because they 

are more educated than the aged, they do not need their 

parents or grandparents help with their occupations. This 

attitude has greatly affected the status of older persons in 

Thailand. The value of older persons' experience, the 

respect given the aged, and the desire to include older 

persons in activities have become less acceptable for the 

younger adults (Saihu, 1982). 

All countries are faced with the problems of an aging 

population. According to Suntarotok (1986), the results of 

a United Nations survey in 1982, showed that there were 

about six million people who were more than 60 years old. 

About one-half of the individuals in this total aging 

population were in developing countries. It is expected that 

by the year 2000, about three-fifths of the world population 

will be older adults. The following three issues concerning 

the aged have been addressed in United Nations studies: 

1« Humanitarian issues. According to humanity, the 

aged should be assisted in health, housing, and income. 

2• Developmental issues. These issues focus on the 

role of the aged in economics and society. Government 

should be responsible for helping the aged in adjusting 
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themselves to social changes. The aged should be encouraged 

to participate in developing the countries. 

3. Educational issues. Education should be provided 

to the aged concerning medical, nursing, and public welfare 

matters. Several education should address the conservation 

of the Thai culture and the importance of showing respect 

and gratitude to older family members. 

As a result of these national issues, the aged are 

considered important in developing countries. The Thai 

government appointed a National Committee on Aging of 

Thailand Royal Thai government on February 9, 1982. This 

committee is responsible for the regulation of policies, and 

plans, and conducts national activities for the aged. 

The Subcommittee of Research and Planning for the Aged 

in the National Committee on Aging of Thailand (1982) stated 

that, because the aged have served society for more than 

half of their lives, they should be provided assistance from 

society in health, education, secure income, and public 

welfare. The subcommittee also noted that, the aged still 

have knowledge and experience to help develop society, and 

that participation in social activities helps the aged see 

themselves as being useful and assists them in adjusting to 

changes. The subcommittee noted that the aged will be well 

prepared if physical and mental health, education, 

occupation, and individual participation are provided. 

According to the Subcommittee of Research and Planning for 
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the Aged, the aged should have good time with their 

families, be respected and taken care of by their children 

and grandchildren, and should bear a reduced responsibility 

for earning income. The aged who cannot help themselves, or 

are not cared by families should be assisted by society. 

The aged should be provided with the knowledge and 

information needed to adjust to social changes. They should 

participate in family and community activities. 

Research projects concerning the aged in Thailand are 

described in the following paragraphs. 

Boonnark (1975) found that most of the aged had health 

problems and suggested that psychologists should help them 

adjust to physical and mental changes. Boonnark's finding 

was supported by the research of Suparp (1979) and 

Karndecharak (1981). 

Kamnuansin (1980) found that most of the Thai aged were 

happy in family life, were well-respected by their children 

and grandchildren, had self-confidence in their ability to 

advise people because of their experience, and saw 

themselves as being helpful to families and societies. 

However, Kamnuansin also found that they could not adjust to 

social changes, and had health and financial problems. 

Chuto (1982) reported that 90% of the Thai aged lived 

with their spouse or their children and grandchildren. 

Chuto found that the aged advised members of the family, 
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took care of grandchildren, and seldom participated in 

religious and political activities. 

Lakusa (1984) found that participation in community 

activities was related to the role adjustment of aged 

individuals, Lakusa's study also revealed that most of the 

activities of the aged were religious, voluntary groups, 

agricultural groups, and housewife groups. 

Sinlapakampiset (1984) found that the factors which 

affected the adjustment of retired officials in Amphur Muang 

and Amphur Hardyai were their balance of income and 

expenses, their work position before retirement, their time 

after retirement, their participation in society, and their 

health. Factors that did not affect their adjustment were 

gender, marrital status, and family structure. 

Yamarat's (1984) study revealed that most of the aged 

were highly satisfied with their lives. In addition, the 

study indicated that, although marrital status and work 

positions effected life satisfaction, the most important 

factor for life satisfaction was social participation. 

Kinzel (1979) explained that it was Otto Von Bismark of 

Germany in the nineteenth century who established 65 as the 

age of retirement. At that time life expectancy was less 

than 50 years, and most people who reached 65 were in poor 

health. Today life expectancy exceeds 70 years, and most 

people over 65 are still vigorous and active. 
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According to Ware (1968), America was influenced by 

Europe's social security programs, especially those of 

Germany; therefore, Americans accepted 65 as the proper age 

for retirement. This European influence also led the United 

States to pass the Social Security Act of 1935. In spite of 

increased life expectancy, the retirement age has declined 

in recent years. This trend for more people to seek earlier 

retirement is often due to improvements in financial status 

through social security benefits, increased pensions, 

technological changes that make skills obsolete, and the 

shorter work week. 

Kennedy (1978) discussed the result of a longitudinal 

study of normal aging which points to the important place of 

individual differences and to the interrelated influences of 

physical, social, and psychological functioning to aging. 

The process of physical aging is not necessarily an 
irresistible and irreversible force. Health and 
functioning can and do improve for some older persons 
just as they do for younger persons...(there is) little 
or no decline in social and psychological functioning 
(in healthy old people) ...It is impressive how many of 
the normal aged are able to compensate for their 
growing physical handicaps and maintain fairly stable 
levels of social and psychological function... The aged 
usually show more individual variability than the 
young...Thus, even when there are significant mean 
differences between old and young, there is usually 
considerable overlap between the two distributions. 
This means that many older persons have better 
functioning and better scores than many younger 
persons. (pp. 8-9) 

Old age is a product of the interaction of multiple 

influences, as are all earlier stages. The experiences of 
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old age are different for persons who are now over 65 years 

than they were for people of the same age a few years ago. A 

number of demographic and population changes taking place 

today will have a direct impact on the work and retirement 

roles of future cohorts of the elderly. Brahce (1983) 

identified some of these trends: 

1. The number of elderly in the population is 

increasing, and this increase will continue. By the year 

2000/ the number of Americans who are 65 years old or older 

is expected to reach 31 million, by 2035, the increase will 

stabilize, but by then there will be more than twice as many 

individuals 65 years of age and over as there are today. 

2. There has been an increase in life expectancy for 

the very old and additional reductions in mortality rates 

are anticipated. By the year 2000, the number of persons 

who are 75 years of age will have increased from the current 

38% of the older American population to 45%. By the year 

2040, when baby boom adults pass their 75th birthdays, there 

will be more people over 75 than there are people over age 

65 today. 

These demographic trends are likely to affect the work 

and retirement roles of the elderly. Because of increased 

life expectancy, some individuals may desire to continue in 

their work roles beyond the normal retirement age, 

especially those who are in good health. Some elderly will 

have to work beyond the normal age of retirement for 
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economic reasons. Also the increased numbers of elderly 

may become an economic burden on those who are working and 

supporting their retirement. 

Another trend affecting retirement planning is the 

changing work and career roles of women. In the past 

households generally had only the retirement decision of the 

husband to consider. Now, with the increasing number of 

working wives, there are two retirement decisions to be 

made. For a number of reasons, including different work 

patterns and histories, age and general health factors, 

women often choose to work beyond the retirement dates of 

their spouses. Single, divorced, and widowed women also 

have retirement decisions to make. 

In Thailand, people who work for the government are 

required to retire when they reach 60 years of age. They 

can make decisions whether they would like to retire before 

the age of 60, or at the age of 60, but they cannot continue 

to work after they are 60 unless they are asked to continue 

working because their knowledge or skills are needed. Even 

in cases where government employees are asked to work past 

the age of 60, their employment is considered 1 year at a 

time. 

Thailand has experienced rapid changes as a result of 

the introduction of modern technologies and advanced 

communications (Thai Education in Perspective, 1990). 

Significant changes have occurred in the areas of economic 
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growth, science and technology, ways of living, socio-

economic progress, social attitudes, beliefs, values and 

moral development, patterns of relations between Thailand 

and the international community, political attitudes, and 

demographic factors. 

As scientific and technological advances intensify, 

rapid changes will be evident in all aspects of life. 

Because of rapid changes, human resource development is 

essential in order to prepare the citizens to reach their 

individual capacity and to prepare them to be productive 

members of organizations and societies. Individuals must be 

flexible in order to function with ease amidst economic, 

social and cultural changes. The task of developing human 

resources in this manner is, naturally, a concern of great 

importance to educators. The development of human resources 

in Thailand is the function of governmental organizations 

which must offer programs to encourage citizens to develop 

appropriately in order to prepare for the future needs of 

the country. 

In the publication, Directions for Future Educational 

Development in Thailand (1988), the suggestion is made that 

in order to develop the country, it is essential that human 

resource development be enhanced. Advances in science and 

technology have not only taken a crucial role in changing 

the socio economic status of the country, but also have 

influenced the life style and social values to a great 
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extent. The publication Directions for Future Educational 

Development in Thailand (1988) also contains the following 

policies for educational development: 

1. Various forms of educational programs offered to 
the rural population to help improve standards of 
living and well being as well as to develop and 
conserve resources and environment essential for lives 
in the rural communities. 
2. Improvement of contents and learning process in 
both formal and non formal education systems aimed at 
preparing learners to be competent in their vocations 
and to create jobs for self-employment or independent 
occupations. 
3. Localization of educational administration, 
planning and curriculum development to provincial and 
educational institution levels as an integral part in 
the development processs. Measures should be developed 
to allow the public to have more participation in 
formulating educational policies of their localities 
which will correspond to the needs and demands of each 
locality. (pp.3-5) 

The formulation of policies for educational development 

described needs to be organized by the government. If the 

majority of the people have sufficient educational 

opportunity to keep abreast of changing events, there is a 

basis for the achievement of goals for development. The 

publication Introduction to Non formal Education Department 

(1983) described the responsibilities of the Non formal 

Education Department—Ministry of Education, one of the 

governmental agencies as follows: 

1. To solve illiteracy problems, to provide education 
for underpriviledged, to arrange for short-term 
vocational training courses, to promote individual 
reading habits, to set up educational museums, to 
administer mass media education and other appropriate 
forms of non-formal education to promote the people's 
knowledge and capabilities, so as to help them upgrade 
their standard of living, solve their problems in 
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everyday life, and develop their community and perform 
their duties as citizens in a democratic society. 
2. To plan, conduct research, develop models, and 
conduct training on non formal education under the 
responsibilities of the Non formal Education 
Department, and to coordinate non formal education 
services conducted by other private and governmental 
agencies. 
3. To support, promote and provide services on non-
formal education for other non formal education 
agencies through training course curriculum 
development, production of non formal educational 
materials, and meetings and seminars to improve non 
formal education. (p. 3) 

The functions and responsibilities of the Non formal 

Education Department are provided and promoted through 

provincial non formal education centers. Provincial non 

formal education centers are agencies which are responsible 

for helping provinces in administering non formal education 

activities, coordinating and co operating with both private 

and governmental agencies, and offering many types of non-

formal education according to the requirements of each 

province. 

The Nakorn Nayok Provincial Non formal Education Center 

is under the responsibility of the Eastern Regional Non 

formal Education Center which is based in Rayong Province. 

In the publication Introduction to Non Formal Education 

Department (1983), the responsibilities and activities of 

the provincial non formal education centers are described as 

follows: 

1. To provide basic education for a livelihood, 
thinking, problem-solving abilities through General 
Adult Education Equivalency Level 1-5 and Functional 
Continuing Education. 
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2. To increase knowledge and skills which are useful 
for working and living through meaningful educational 
services which help learners develop their occupations 
and living conditions, by offering both short-term and 
long-term vocational training courses provided in the 
form of stationary and mobile units and interest 
groups. 
3. To provide information and news by establishing 
public libraries, mobile libraries, audio-visual 
centers, village reading centers, and other materials. 
4. To train representatives of target groups and local 
resource persons such as training local non formal 
education representatives (i.e. adults, housewives' 
groups, agricultural groups, resource persons, interest 
group teachers, district educational inspectors and 
relevant personnel and village reading centers' 
committee members). (pp. 16-17) 

As indicated in The System of Education (1988) the 

major problems in non formal education are 

inadequate coordination among agencies involved in 
the undertakings of non-formal education programs, 
management systems, insufficient personnel at the 
operational levels to develop and manage the program, 
lack of administrative unity, shortage of equipment and 
facilities needed to diversify services and extend 
coverage to rural areas, and insufficient systems of 
supervision, coordination and resource mobilization, 
(p. 22) 

This quotation supports the responsibility to train 

representatives of target groups and resource presons and 

can be interpreted to mean that rural areas which are 

provincial non formal education centers need more 

representatives to do the work. Trained resource persons 

are needed to be provincial non formal education center 

representatives. Because educators in Thailand are valued 

resource persons and are respected and believed especially 

in rural areas, they have potential to teach others to be 

ethical, to be morally sound, to develop to their greatest 
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capacities and to live in harmony with those around them. 

Educators can also help others to develop the basic 

capabilities in analytical thinking, positive problem-

solving, open and broad-mindedness, enthusiasm for 

knowledge, the ability to apply modern knowledge to social 

life, and, most important,to be good citizens of the 

country. 

In Thai literature on education, the following 

characteristics of good teachers, described in 1926 by 

Karaked, considered appropriate: 

1. Having a good personality; 
2. Making sacrifices in teaching; 
3. Being active and enthusiastic in work; 
4. Being professional; 
5. Improving and seeking knowledge; 
6. Knowing how to teach and work with others; 
7. Providing leadership; 
8. Having good morals; 
9. Providing advice and help; 

10. Evaluating themselves and their students; 
11. Being innovative; 
12. Providing understanding and empathy for learners; 
13. Being good psychologists in teaching; 
14. Knowing how to use leisure time productively. (pp. 

23-24) 

Pilunthananon (1980) emphasized that the retirement 

services offered to the retirees in formal education in 

Thailand help teachers who are working to feel safe about 

retirement, ease the transition from work to retirement, 

maximize possibilities for adequate finances, and can 

increase the quality of work. 

Sumethaphan (1982), who conducted research about how to 

administer personnel in Educational Region 6 from 
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administrators' and teachers'points of view, found that 

before retirement, schools provided retirement programs 

which described how to determine the amount of a retiree's 

benefits. 

He also recommended that the relationship between 

schools and retirees be improved. 

The results of this research are supported by numerous 

studies which have shown that educational administrators in 

Thailand have not offered serious retirement preparation 

programs for retirees. As seen from the literature, the 

administrators of educational agencies offer retiring 

teachers very little preretirement planning assistance. No 

research could be found that indicated whether or not 

personnel administrators perceive preretirement programs as 

useful. 

Retirement planning refers to activities that are 

designed to help individuals make decisions about and plan 

for their retirement. Terms used to describe retirement 

planning include retirement education, retirement 

counseling, and retirement preparation. According to 

Peterson (1983), "Preparation for retirement education is 

one of the most common forms of organized instruction for 

older adults" (p. 20). 

Brahce (1983) listed the following areas of common 

concern to most retirees in retirement preparation programs 

as follows: 
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1. Financial: Retirement preparation programs can 

assist individuals to make adequate financial plans for 

retirement as well as prepare them for living on a reduced 

income. Financial planning has taken on added importance due 

to inflation and increased life expectancy, and it should 

begin well before retirement. This area might also cover 

legal aspects such as drawing up a will, creating a trust, 

gift and estate taxes, and income tax benefits of the 

elderly. 

2. Relationships: Retirement brings changes in 

interpersonal relationships. It may mean disruption of 

long-standing social contacts with relatives, friends, and 

work associates. Retirement also means increased contact 

with a spouse and other family members. Retirement 

preparation programs can provide a forum in which 

individuals can discuss these changes. Many programs point 

out psychological changes that come with retirement and 

emphasize how adjustment can be facilitated. 

3. Self-concept: Because self-concept is often tied 

to work roles, retirees may need assistance in developing 

new avenues for expressing themselves and increasing self-

esteem. The loss of the work role needs to be acknowledged 

and discussed. Discussion can include the feelings that 

people have about their jobs, alternative roles available in 

retirement, and the process of replacing the work role . 

Retirement preparation programs may suggest alternatives to 
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the work role such as participating in volunteer activities, 

becoming politically active or engaging in educational 

pursuits. 

4. Physical changes: Even though an individual may 

experience relatively good health during retirement, he (or 

she) still needs to be prepared for physiological changes 

that come with age. Discussion of health problems common to 

the elderly are also helpful in preparing persons for the 

future. Because existing stereotypes cast the elderly as 

ill, dependent, and disabled, some time should be devoted to 

assuring participants that they might expect to make only 

modest accommodation to health conditions during retirement. 

5. Life-stvle changes: During retirement, many 

persons experience changes in their life-styles. These may 

be voluntary, such as changes in living arrangements, or 

forced such as the loss of a spouse through death or 

divorce. Leaders of retirement preparation programs can 

prepare individuals for life-style changes by discussing 

possible life-style alternatives. Participants can clarify 

their feelings about possible changes prior to retirement in 

order to make appropriate decisions when the time comes. 

Additional topics for inclusion in retirement 

preparation programs are consumer information, legal rights, 

mental health, nutrition, career and part-time work 

opportunities, human sexuality, spiritual needs, and 

committee resources. It is important to know whether 
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preretirement programs are helpful in decreasing the effect 

of psychological and external factors on work performance. 

Preretirement programs should focus on improved self-esteem, 

stress reduction, coping with life changes, and attitude 

changes. 

Atchley (1976) recommended that retirement preparation 

programs provide assistance in financial management and 

consumer protection, and include recreational programs. 

According to Atchley, professionals and practitioners, 

public school teachers, professors, social workers, lawyers, 

and many others need to learn the truth rather than myths 

concerning retirement. 

Morrison (1982) identified several recent surveys that 

clearly documented the increasing concern for retirement of 

the work force and, specifically, the gradual aging of the 

population. Additional surveys continue to indicate that a 

majority of older persons expect to continue to work after 

some form of retirement, and prefer flexible work options. 

According to Morrison, work and aging relate to the areas of 

(a) work satisfaction, (b) work performance, and (c) work 

motivation. 

Work satisfaction is important because of its potential 

relationship to other work issues, such as worker 

performance, worker turnover, and worker motivation. 

Information about work satisfaction can be helpful in the 

development of work environments and worker incentives. 
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More than 3,000 studies have been done on work satisfaction 

(Campbell, Converse and Rogers, 1976). All of the studies 

suggest a positive relationship between work satisfaction 

and age. Job satisfaction increases as one enters into the 

middle and late adult years. 

Several researches have tested age and work 

satisfaction as they relate to the particular component of 

intrinsic versus extrinsic values (Cohn, 1979; Glogowski, 

1976; Schwab & Heneman, 1977). Intrinsic work satisfaction, 

valuing work because of the enjoyment of work, seems to 

increase with age except for a decline which occurs just 

before retirement (Cohn, 1979). 

It is important to remember that individual performance 

varies greatly at all age levels. Individual differences in 

performance increase with age and people with a high level 

of competence appear to loose no ground as long as they work 

at challenging tasks. 

Bourn (1982) concluded that there were some age-related 

differences in job satisfaction, job performance and 

motivation even when individual differences were considered. 

Stages within workers' life span can either enhance or slow 

down supply of older workers in the work force. Planners of 

preretirement preparation programs need as much information 

as possible in order to provide adequate programs for aging 

working. 
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Theoretical Orientation 

Harvel (1988) reported that in an effort to develop a 

theoretical framework for aging, social theories which focus 

on general changes in the life patterns of older adults 

emerged. Some of the more popular theories are the activity 

theory, disengagement theory, life cycle theory, age 

stratification theory, and the abandonment versus liberation 

theory. 

Activity Theory 

The activity theory of aging was initiated by Burgess 

in 1960 as an application of the symbolic interaction theory 

to social gerontology. Burgess observed that older persons 

were becoming a distinct social group in America, but that 

society did not accept them as full participants in daily 

life. Old age did not have to be void of meaningful 

activity, but new roles could be established that would lead 

to a meaningful existence built upon responsibility and 

obligations. 

Burgess's theory proposed that old age is not 

qualitatively different from middle age, but that happiness 

in, and adjustment to, the later years results from 

continuing patterns and behaviors from middle adulthood. 

In order to provide a structure for this theory, Lemon, 

Bengtson and Peterson (1972) proposed that activities be 

classified as (a) informal activities, including social 
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interaction with friends, relatives, and neighbors; (b) 

formal activities, which include participation in voluntary 

organization, and (c) solitary activities, such as watching 

television, reading or hobbies. 

Havighurst, Neugarten, and Tobin (1968) stated that an 

elderly person, 

maintains the activities of middle age as long as 
possible and then find substitute for those activities 
he is forced to relinquish; substitutes for work when 
he is forced to retire; substitute for friends and 
loved ones whom he lost by death. (p. 161) 

Disengagement Theory 

Cumming and Henry (1961) believed that a gradual and 

mutual withdrawal occur between individuals and society, and 

that older adults have to adopt a new perspective on life in 

order to achieve optimal aging. The key concepts of this 

theory are that "(a) the process of social and psychological 

withdrawal is modal for aging population, (b) this process 

is both intrinsic and inevitable, and (c) the disengagement 

process is not only a correlation of successful aging but 

also a probability" (p. 14). According to this theory, 

satisfaction with life is the result of playing the role 

assigned by society. 

Life Cycle Theory 

Erik Erikson has been the most influential exponent of 

the concept of life stages (Kaplan, 1979). Erikson (1976) 
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described life as a succession of stages including infancy, 

early childhood, play age, school age, adolescence, young 

adulthood, maturity, and old age. Each stage has its own 

set of behaviors and goals which interrelate and provide the 

foundation for all other stages. 

According to Rapoport and Rapoport (1976), the initial 

premise of the life span theory involves three interrelated 

"lines" of influences: work, family, and leisure. Kaplan 

(1975) explained that the unique combination of this "tripal 

helux" provides the possibility of individual lifestyles at 

any point in life. Each of these life-line strands 

undergoes a "career" that affects other strands, and is 

rooted in a threefold dimension of motivations; 

preoccupations (mental absorptions), interests (ideas and 

feelings about what people want), and activities (spheres of 

action). 

Age Stratification 

The age stratification theory was proposed by Riley, 

Johnson, and Foner in 1972. These researchers claimed that 

society produces an age grading process which then creates a 

hierachy of "age strata", with each person being a member of 

a "birth cohort" (a group of individuals born at about the 

same time). Each birth cohort has a life course dimension, 

sharing a general biological history and role performance 

experiences, as well as a historical dimension in which each 
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period has its own unique characteristics (depressions, war, 

technological development, etc.). During the life cycle, 

each person experiences changes in roles at different ages 

according to the socialization and expectations of society. 

As individuals move from one age stratum to another, these 

expectations reinforce appropriate behavior. The advantage 

of the age stratification theory is that each group is 

viewed in terms of its own history and characteristics. 

Continuing Theory 

Atchley (1980) proposed the continuing theory, which 

suggests a continuation of behaviors in later life. This 

theory implies that old age is not a time of deprivation, 

but one of relative stability where older persons continue 

to participate in the same activities throughout their life 

span. Successful aging is characteristic of persons who are 

able to maintain and continue their associations with 

others. 

Abandonment Versus Liberation 

Baum and Baum (1980) introduced abandonment theory, 

which describes old age as a period of uselessness and 

social obsolescence. This theory suggests that older people 

are abandoned by society because they are no longer needed, 

and that the result is suffering and deprivation of what the 

older person had before growing old. 
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Summary of Theories 

There are several interesting aspects to the theories 

discussed. It is obvious that no theory applies to all 

persons in all places. For example, some older people in 

some cultures typically disengage, and for some of these 

people, health and satisfaction are maintained by their 

disengagement. Other older people typically maintain high 

levels of activity and, for some of these people, health and 

satisfaction are maintained by their activity. Furthermore, 

it should be obvious that the amount of disengagement or 

activity can vary enormously and can be on different levels, 

such as physical, psychological and social levels. 

Disengagement theorists would not argue that frantic 

physical, mental, or social activity is typical or of 

benefit. The real question is what level of activity and 

disengagement are most typical and most beneficial for 

different types of older persons. Thus, broad 

generalizations about unspecified levels of activity are not 

useful on an individual basis. 

In a broad sense, the problem of personal and social 

adjustment to retirement may be one of transition. Retired 

or retiring persons today face certain ambiguities and ill-

defined expectations as to what type of life society now 

expects them to lead. These uncertainties, coupled with the 

loss of work, activity, and the reassurance they provide, 

may well challenge the adaptability of older individuals. 
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Suntarotok (1986) concluded that all of the theories 

can apply to retirees in Thailand. Although most of the aged 

in Thailand who have earned their living in business 

voluntarily retire at the age of 60, 30% have to continue 

working for living. Most of the aged are the head of their 

households or are the senior relative of their family. Most 

have good health and good economic status and seem to be 

happy. The roles of the aged toward the public, as leaders, 

as transmitters of knowledge in traditional ceremonies and 

culture, as good Buddhists, as consultants solicitous to the 

public occupation promotion, and as good members of the 

public pursuant to the donations or public's activities are 

still participated in by the aged even though they are 

retired. 

Adjustment to Retirement 

Life-span education may be viewed as a planned series 

of activities undertaken by an individual throughout life 

which, by increasing knowledge, improving skills, and 

modifying attitudes, facilitates an individual's adjustment 

to societal and individual changes. Research projects 

conducted in the past, but still held as appropriate for 

life-span issues are described in the following paragraphs. 

Havighurst (1952) presented the theory of developmental 

tasks, based on both "biological development and social 

expectation" (p. 11). Life-span was conceived by Havighurst 
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as change imposed by internal and external forces that 

offered guidance and force to personality development (p. 

11). He divided the life cycle into six age periods: early 

childhood, middle adulthood, adolescence, early adulthood, 

middle adulthood, and later maturity. Each of these periods 

is determined by both biological changes in the body and 

societal expectations. 

Gasset (1958) designated generations of both life cycle 

and the history and society. The five generations are 

childhood (ages 0 to 15 years), youth (ages 15 to 30 years), 

initiation (ages 30 to 45 years), dominance (ages 45 to 60 

years), and old age (60 years +). 

Erikson (1964) postulated eight stages of ego 

development. Each stage is phase specific and follows a 

chronology without arbitary age limit. The first four are 

childhood, the fifth is adolescence, and the last three are 

adulthood. The last three stages of adulthood are early 

adulthood, middle adulthood, and late adulthood. 

Buhler and Massarick (1968) studied the social 

adjustment of individuals in their 60s. She studied their 

behavior through the five age-linked periods. Activities 

identified during her study include: Period 1 — A child 

living at home, narrow interests that center around home, 

school, and family. Period 2 (16-28 years)--Entrance into a 

self-chosen activity, independently acquired personal 

relationship. Period 3 (28-48 years)--Final and definite 
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choice of occupation, establishment of home, most fruitful 

period of professional and creative work. Period 4 (48-64 

years)--A decrease in activity, an appeareance of "negative" 

dimensions (sickness, loss of associations, death of loved 

ones), changes in type of work psychological and biological 

crises. Period 5 (65+)—Decline in vital processes, 

retirement from a profession, decrease in factual and social 

dimensions, retrospection, premonitions of death, 

preoccupation with religious question (pp. 77-84). 

Vaillant (1977) found, in a longitudinal study of 95 

Harvard graduates, that the following four major variables 

affected adaptation to transition of life events: (a) 

opportunities that are available and obstacles that are 

encountered, as influenced by sociodemographic variables; 

(b) investments that an individual makes on his or her own 

behalf; (c) sources of support and guidance; (d) personal 

resources that the individual can command (p. 202). 

Gould (1978) divided young and middle adulthood in to 

five phases: "leaving our parents' world (ages 16 to 22 

years), I am nobody's baby now (ages 22 to 28 years), 

opening up to what's inside (ages 28 to 34 years), mid-life 

decade (ages 35 to 45 years), and beyond mid-life. 

Levinson (1978) described adulthood as an individual 

evolutionary life structure. The major periods of 

Levinson's scheme were: (a) Preadulthood (birth to 22 

years)—rapid bio-psycho-social growth, development of 
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abilities that allow an individual to function as an 

independent adult; (b) Early adulthood (17 to 45 years)— 

greatest productive period as well as the period of greatest 

stress and contradirection/ peak biological years (20s and 

30s); (c) Middle adulthood (40 to 65 years)—the dominant 

generation, responsibility for own work and that of others, 

development of the younger generation, more comfortable and 

concerned with the inner self-characteristics which include 

compassion, love and inflection, (d) Late adulthood (65+ 

years). 

Researchers of retirement and the adjustments of this 

time in life have focused on a variety of causal variables: 

sex differences (Palmore, 1965; Patton, 1977), age and 

retirement attitude (Atchley, 1976; Streib & Schneider, 

1971), work orientation (Friedman & Havighurst, 1954), 

occupational status (Fillenbaum & Maddox, 1974), and 

retirement planning (Riley & Foner, 1968). Rowles (1980) 

discussed the environmental changes of the older persons 

that often result from relocation to a new neighborhood, to 

a special housing project, or to an institutional setting. 

Rowles also considered the societal changes that represent 

the relationship between older people and their 

environmental context. 

The condition of aged persons is influenced by 

physical, psychological, interpersonal, economic, and 

environment factors. These factors interact with each 
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other. It is possible that the individuals who reach 

extremely old age have an extraordinary capacity to cope 

with stress. Those who survive to old age must face loss 

and grief. Such losses, as a part of a life phase, are 

interpersonal losses, loss of occupation, role changes in 

the family, loss of status and prestige, and loss of real 

income. 

Foner and Schwab (1981) explained that retirees often 

must make do with relatively low incomes—lower than the 

incomes they had when they were working. Although the 

average income of retirees has improved since the 1970s, 

many retirees still live on small pensions or social 

security benefits without the benefit of other economic 

resources. 

As individuals grow older, they are more likely to have 

chronic illnesses. Retirees often have many health 

problems. Foner and Schwab (1981) found, in a retirement 

history study conducted by the Social Security 

Administration, that half of the individuals who were 

working in 1969 but had stopped working at the age of 62 to 

67 years by 1973 had health problems that were sufficiently 

serious to interfere with their ability to work. In 

addition to health problems, there are additional factors 

that influence individuals' decisions to retire. According 

to Foner and Schwab, many people retire early because of 
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direct or indirect constraint rather than because of a 

personal choice. 

Streib and Schneider (1971) explained that prior 

attitudes toward retirement are actually more important than 

the mode of retirement. Atchley (1976) pointed out that 

attitudes toward retirement depended largely on an 

indicidual's financial outlook. Atchley found that 

acceptance of retirement is tied to the fact that most 

people anticipate no financial difficulties in retirement, 

even though most expect a substantial reduction in income. 

Attitudes toward retirement tend to be most favorable among 

people who hold higher level, upper income jobs. Favorable 

attitudes toward retirement decrease somewhat at the upper 

professional and white collar levels because these workers 

often commit themselves to a "world of work" life-style. 

Most middle-and upper-status job holders' attitudes toward 

retirement are specific to the job. If they dislike their 

jobs, then retirement usually appears quite attractive. If 

they like their job, they must choose either attractive 

retirement or an attractive job; therefore, financial 

insecurities seldom are significant influence on their 

attitudes toward retirement. Atchley found that individuals 

with semiskilled or unskilled jobs most often favored 

retirement. 

Gender also has an influence on attitudes toward 

retirement. Retirement is easier for women than men because 
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women have the role of housewife to fall back on (Cumming & 

Henry, 1961, Donahue, Orbach, & Pollak, 1960). 

Atchley (1980) concluded that adjustment to retirement 

is often difficult for persons who are inflexible in the 

face of change, who are faced with substantial change, or 

who experience both. The prime issues about retirement that 

require adjustment, however, are losses of income and job. 

Ware (1968) described the adjustments that retirees 

must face: (a) Income is cut in half, (b) They are forced 

to move to more modest living quarters, (c) the hours 

previously spent working are replaced with leisure time, (d) 

the regularity of work no longer exists, (e) association 

with coworkers is ended, and (f) Most of the status and 

recognition are lost. 

The Purpose of a Preretirement 
Preparation Program 

According to Atchley (1976), preparation for retirement 

can be either conscious or non-conscious, formal or 

nonformal. Conscious retirement preparation may be 

formal, as in the case of a retirement planning course taken 

through a plan or office of a union local, or it may be 

informal, as in the case of individuals who simply talk to 

others about retirement. Individuals who work in middle-

status jobs are more likely to participate in formal 

programs because they tend to be favorably disposed 

toward retirement, and, therefore, not put off by the 
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idea of planning for it. They are also more likely to work 

for organizations which provide formal programs. Upper-

status job-holders, on the other hand, are reluctant to 

retire, seek to avoid information on retirement, and, 

because they are accustomed to manipulating the environment 

to achieve goals, often seem to need little formal 

preparation for retirement (p. 32). 

Formal retirement planning or preretirement programs 

have been in existence for 30 years. More attention has 

been given to them in recent years, as retirement has come 

to take up a larger proportion of an individual's life. The 

programs that are offered tend to be limited to financial 

information and benefits. 

The goal of retirement preparation is to ease 

individual's adjustment to life without work. It involves a 

form of anticipatory socialization to the retirement role in 

that the retirees develop some ideas of what retirement is 

like, what to expect, and what these options might be. By 

planning ahead and considering potential needs and problems 

before retirement, the transition should be smoother. 

Hunter (1968) discussed the preretirement preparation 

program at the University of Michigan as one which was 

designed to help older people understand what to expect and 

to help them prepare themselves for the situation. The 

purposes of the Michigan program were to help future 

retirees to (a) understand the aging and retirement process, 
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(b) become aware of the situations which are likely to 

arise, (c) make decisions regarding the best method for 

handling retirement situations, (d) take steps ahead of time 

to prevent problems related to retirement from arising. The 

Michigan program was presented as a discussion program in 

which individuals talked over issues which were important to 

them, exchanged ideas, reacted to other people's ideas, and 

made decisions about their own life-styles. 

Benefits of formal retirement programs include improved 

retirees' relations and morale, and the fulfilling of a 

social responsibility. Reasons given by corporations for 

not offerring retirement programs include budget 

constraints, a feeling of not wanting to interfere in 

employees private lives, and a lack of qualified personnel 

to develop and present the programs (Hodges, 1982). 

Oliver (1960) identified a principal objective of 

preretirement to be the encouragement of "positive attitudes 

toward retirement" (p. 384). Any preretirement preparation 

can help create positive attitude changes among program 

participants. Several of the factors which have been 

identified for accomplishing such a goal (Mills, 1969; 

Sherif and Sherif, 1969) are: (a) high credibility of 

program instructors or leaders, (b) avoidance of cues 

revealing manipulative intent, (c) audiences participation, 

(d) group derived decisions, (e) change in reference groups, 

and (f) methods which do not arouse a high level of fear. 
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Glamser (1973) assessed the effectiveness of 

preretirement programs in bringing about changes in the 

knowledge, attitude, and behavior of workers nearing 

retirement. His research was designed to compare workers 

before and after they participated in either a 

theoretically-based preretirement program or a program 

typical of a company-sponsored attempt at retirement 

preparation (p. 10). Glamser concluded that "retirement 

preparation programs would be better justified in terms of 

preparing the worker for a change in his standard of living 

rather than for loss of the worker role" (p. 128). 

According to Glamser, preretirement planning programs 

provide knowledge about retirement for the participants. 

Another statement on the relationships of education to 

reduce stress in retirement was made by Smith (1973). He 

stated that, "Retirement shock can be reduced if active 

plans for the post retirement years are made" (p. 134). 

Regardless of occupational level, a positive 

orientation toward retirement is strongly related to 

exposure to formal programs, successful retirement planning, 

and exposure to media presentations or personal discussions 

on retirement (Riley & Foner, 1968). 

Lasuka (1984) suggested that joining an association of 

retired person helps retirees to adjust. The results of 

Lakusa's research also showed that knowledge about aging 

helps the aged adjust to any problems they face. 
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Programs provided by Government 
and Educational Institutions 

Griffith (1983) found that little published information 

about preretirement planning programs was provided for older 

employees of the government. Griffith mentioned Manion's 

(1976) idea that it was unfortunate that the nation's 

largest employer, the federal government, had not taken a 

positive stand on preretirement education. Although the 

official position of the government as an employer has not 

changed, some federal agencies have initiated programs to 

meet the needs of their employees. 

In her study, Griffith (1983) investigated the 

retirement preparation programs provided in educational 

institutions. Only 4% of the 2,210 responding institutions 

had formal programs to help employees prepare for 

retirement. Of the 95 institutions with programs, 44 had 

been providing formal retirement preparation assistance for 

2 years or less. Most of the institutions combined 

individual counseling with group sessions. Eight of the 

institutions'programs offered only a single counseling 

session covering financial information. 

Lasuka (1984) mentioned that, in Thailand, the Aging 

Association is encouraged by the government to help the aged 

adjust to retirement by meeting once a month and providing 

lectures about health. Membership in the association is 

available in every province. 
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Atchley (1976) concluded that a crucial issue in the 

future of retirement in American society is what is going to 

happen to the supply of, and the demand for, people to hold 

jobs. The pressures to retain older workers probably will 

not be the same in all areas of the economy. Jobs can be 

divided into two groups: capital intensive and labor 

intensive. In capital intensive jobs, almost all of the 

energy used to do the jobs comes from nonhuman sources. 

These are jobs where machines and electricity, bought with 

capital, do the producing, and human beings serve mainly as 

guides, coordinators, or attendants. In these jobs which 

have been, or can be, automated, there will continue to be 

little need for the labor of older adults. In labor 

intensive jobs, on the other hand, people provide most of 

the energy to get the job done. These are the kinds of jobs 

held by professionals, skilled craftsmen, tradesmen, service 

workers, and many clerical workers. Atchley emphasized that 

there will be an increase in the effectiveness of all types 

of formal retirement preparation programs in the future, and 

that these programs will be improve as more is learned about 

retirement (pp. 123-133). 



CHAPTER 3 

PROCEDURES AND METHODOLOGY 

Methodology 

The survey method of research was used for this study. 

Kerlinger indicated that by using a survey, a large 

population or a large school system can be studied with much 

less expense than that incurred by a census (Kerlinger, 

1986/ p. 387). Leedy (1974) defined survey research as, 

"the method of research that simply looks with intense 

accuracy at the phenomena of the moment and then describes 

precisely what the researcher sees" (p. 79). 

The Population 

The population consisted of full-time teachers and 

administrators who were nearing retirement (46 to 60 years) 

in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand. All members of the 

population were employed by elementary or secondary schools 

at the time of the study. There are 101 administrators and 

333 teachers in this province who are scheduled for 

retirement during the period from 1991 to 2005. All 

administrators and teachers who were nearing retirement (46 

to 60 years) were asked to participate in this study. 
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Development of Survey Questionnaires 

The instrument used to collect data for this study was 

a survey questionnaire which was developed after extensive 

study of relevant literature. The instrument consists of 

three parts. The first part includes demographic data, the 

second part examines the perception of the usefulness and 

information of the preretirement preparation, and the third 

part asks respondents for information about preretirement 

preparation programs. The questions in the instrument were 

based on the research questions developed for this study. 

The third part of the instrument includes questions used by 

Griffith (1983). 

Validation of the Instrument 

The validation of the instrument in the Thai language 

was determined by a Thai jury. This process required the 

critique of the instrument by five experts. The experts 

were requested to critique the instrument for ease in 

answering, adequate directions, appropriateness of inquiry, 

and relevance of the questions. If three experts agreed on 

an item, it was accepted. Suggested changes and 

improvements in unclear or ambiguous items and the format 

were made. Recommended additional questions were added. 

The revised instrument was used in a pilot study. After 

administering the questionnaire in the pilot study, the 

result of the data analyzed was determined by the experts. 
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Any questions that was still considered to be ambiguous were 

changed. The revised instrument was used in the study. 

The Pilot Study 

The revised instrument was administered to 13 

administrators and 30 teachers who were specifically 

selected from the elementary and secondary school teachers 

in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand. Members of the pilot 

study sample were excluded from the research study. A 

second administration of the test was administered at least 

two weeks after the first administration. This method of 

establishing the instrument is called test-retest 

reliability. The returned questionnaire was analyzed and 

the chi-square technique was employed to determine the 

stability of the instrument. 

Procedure for Collecting Data 

Each instrument was attached to a cover letter from the 

director of Nakorn Nayok Provincial Non-Formal Education 

Center, requesting participation in the study. Stamped, 

self-addressed envelopes were provided to return the 

instrument to Nakorn Nayok Provincial Non-Formal Education 

Center. 

Three weeks after the mailing of the instrument, 

follow-up letters, accompanied by another questionnaire, 

were mailed to subjects who had not responded. The goal was 

a return rate of 60%. According to Kerlinger (1986), 
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"Responses to mail questionnaires are generally poor. 

Returns of less than 40 % or 50 % are common. Higher 

percentage are rare" (p.380). 

Procedure for Analyzing Data 

When the completed instruments were returned, they were 

tabulated and coded for statistic analysis using the 

Statistical Package for Social Sciences program. Analysis 

consisted of both descriptive and inferential statistics. 

The data were sorted in seven ways for analysis. The 

seven ways were: 

1. The percentage of elementary and secondary schools 

offering preretirement preparation programs for educators in 

Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand. 

2. Differences in the perceptions of teachers and 

administrators concerning the usefulness of the 

preretirement preparation programs. 

3. Differences in the perceptions of teachers in 

schools offering the preretirement preparation programs and 

teachers in schools not offering the programs concerning the 

usefullness of the programs. 

4. Differences in the perceptions of administrators in 

schools offering the preretirement preparation programs and 

administrators in school not offering the programs 

concerning the usefulness of the programs. 
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5. Perceived differences concerning the usefulness of 

the preretirement preparation programs for the following 

groups: (a) educators of different ages (46 to 50 years, 51 

to 55 years, 56 to 60 years), (b) educators with different 

levels of education (higher certificate of education, 

bachelor's degree, master's degree, and doctoral degree), 

(c) elementary and secondary school teachers and 

administrators, (d) educators with varied years of teaching 

experience (less than 15 years, 16 to 25 years, 26 to 35 

years, and more than 35 years). 

6. Perceptions regarding who is responsible for 

assisting teachers with retirement preparation. 

7. The characteristics of a typical retirement program 

in content, methods, and implementation. 

In order to answer the research questions, responses to 

research question 1 were reported as percentage. In order 

to answer research questions 2, 3, 4, and 5, a chi-square 

test of independence was used to test for differences 

between the existence of preretirement preparation programs 

and the perceptions of school personnel about the usefulness 

of the programs. The answer to research question 6 was 

reported by using percentages. The answer to research 

question 7 was reported by using frequencies and 

percentages. 



CHAPTER 4 

PRESENTATION AND ANALYSIS OF THE DATA 

The need for and interest in preretirement preparation 

programs for educators in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand 

was examined in this study. Data were gathered to answer 

the following research questions. 

1. What percentage of elementary and secondary schools 

offer preretirement planning programs for educators in 

Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand? 

2. Do teachers and administrators differ concerning 

their perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement 

preparation programs? 

3. Do teachers in schools offering preretirement 

preparation programs and teachers in schools not offering 

preretirent preparation programs differ concerning their 

perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs ? 

4. Do administrators in schools offering preretirement 

preparation programs and administrators in schools not 

offering preretirement preparation programs differ 

concerning their perceptions of the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs? 

5. Do the following groups differ concerning their 

perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement preparation 
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programs? (a) Educators of different ages (46 to 50 years, 

51 to 55 years, 56 to 60 years); (b) Educators with 

different levels of education (higher certificate of 

education, bachelor's degree, master's degree,and doctoral 

degree); (c) Elementary and secondary school teachers and 

administrators; (d) Educators with varied years of teaching 

experience (less than 15 years, 16 to 25 years, 26 to 35 

years, more than 35 years). 

6. Who is perceived as being responsible for assisting 

educators with retirement preparation? 

7. What are the characteristics of a typical 

retirement program in content, methods and implementation? 

The Pilot Study 

Survey questionnaires were sent to 43 educators (30 

teachers and 13 administrators) between the age of 46 to 60 

years who were working in the schools in Nakorn Nayok 

Province, Thailand. In a first administration of the test, 

responses were received from 43 educators, representing a 

return rate of 100%. The second administration of the test 

was made to the same group of the educators two weeks after 

the first one. Responses were received from the same group 

(43 educators), representing a return rate of 100%. The 

returned questionnaires from the first and second 

administrations were analyzed using the chi-square for test-

retest reliability. The results of the analysis showed that 
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every item in the questionnaire was reliable, and the chi-

sguare on each item indicated a high degree of consistency 

between the two responses. 

The Research Study 

Questionnaires were sent to 391 educators excluding the 

ones in the pilot study group. Three hundred and eighteen 

questionnaires (81.33%) were counted for data analysis, the 

questionnaires which were incomplete, for example, a section 

was skipped, were discarded. The findings are presented in 

two sections. In the first section, general characteristics 

of the respondents by frequencies and percentages on the 

basis of educators' demographic classifications are 

presented. In the second section, data which were derived 

from testing research questions are presented. A "no 

response" category was included in order to account for all 

questionnaires. 

The first section presents general characteristics of 

the respondents which were derived from the first part of 

the questionnaire. Questions were based on the demographic 

classification of educators nearing retirement (46 to 60 

years) in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand. The respondents 

were asked to respond to six personal variables: (a) age, 

(b) highest level of education, (c) place of work, (d) 

teaching experience, (e) primary responsibility, and (f) 

academic position. 
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General Characteristics of Respondents 

Data presented in Tables 1 through 6 displayed the 

demographic variables for all subjects as a group. The 

discussion in this section reflects data which were obtained 

from the returned questionnaires. 

As shown in Table 1, 157 (49.3%) of the 318 subjects in 

this study were 46 to 50 years old, 104 (32.7%) were 51 to 

55 years old, and 57 (18.0%) were 56 to 60 years. 

Table 1 

Age of Educators 

Age Frequency Percent 

46-50 157 49.3 

51-55 104 32.7 

56-60 57 18.0 

Total 318 100 

As shown in Table 2, a total of 197 (61.9%) respondents 

held bachelor's degrees, and 116 (36.5%) held higher 

certificates of education. 

As indicated in Table 3, 259 respondents (81.4%) were 

working in elementary schools and only 59 repondents (18.6%) 

working in secondary schools. 
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Level of Education of Educators 
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Highest level 
of education 

Frequency Percent 

Higher certificate 
of education 116 36.5 

Bachelor's degree 197 61.9 

Master's degree 4 1.3 

Doctoral degree 1 0.3 

Total 318 100 

Table 3 

Place of Work 

School Frequency Percent 

Elementary schools 259 •
 

iH
 

00 

Secondary schools 59 18.6 

Total 318 100 

As shown in Table 4, 18 (5.7%) of the 318 respondents 

had been working less than 15 years, 96 (30.1%) had been 

working for 16 to 25 years, 160 (50.3%) had been working for 



54 

26 to 36 years, and 44 (13.9%) had been working more than 36 

years. 

Table 4 

Years of Teaching Experience 

Years of Teaching Frequency Percent 

9-15 18 5.7 

16-25 96 30.1 

26-35 160 50.3 

36-44 44 13.9 

Total 318 100 

As shown in Table 5, teaching was the primary 

responsibility for almost two-thirds of the subjects (215 

respondents, or 67.6%). Fifty-one respondents (16.0%) were 

administrators and 52 respondents (16.4%) were both teachers 

and administrators. 

Data presented in Table 6 reflect the distribution 

according to the present academic ranks of Nakorn Nayok 

Provincial educators. Two hundred twenty-four (70.4%) were 

teachers and 94 (29.6%) were administrators. 
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Primary Responsibility 
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Primary Responsibility Frequency Percent 

Teaching 215 

Administering 51 

teaching and administering 52 

67.6 

16.0 

16.4 

Total 318 100 

Table 6 

Academic Rank 

Position Frequency Percent 

Teacher 224 70.4 

Administrator 94 29.6 

Total 318 100 

Research Question Findings 

Responses made to the seven research questions are 

presented in this section. The chi-square tests of 

independence were based on the actual number of responses to 

each variable. The chi-square value at the .05 level was 

chosen to test for significance. 
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Data relative to research Question 1 

The question to be answered was: What percentage of 

elementary and secondary schools offer preretirement 

preparation programs for educators in Nakorn Nayok Province, 

Thailand? Data relative to this research question are shown 

in Table 7. 

Of the 131 schools, only 21 (16.03%) offered 

preretirement planning programs for educators. One hundred 

ten schools (83.97%) do not offer preretirement planning 

programs for educators in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand. 

Table 7 

Percentage of Schools Offering Preretirement Preparation 
Programs 

Response Frequency Percentage 

Schools offering programs 21 16.03 

Schools not offering programs 110 83.97 

Total 131 1 0 0 

Data Relative to Research Question 2 

The question to be answered was: Do teachers and 

administrators differ concerning their perceptions of the 

usefulness of preretirement preparation programs and based 

on (a) benefit from the programs, (b) adjustment to the role 
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of retirement, (c) adjustment to changing living 

arrangements, (d) finding new employment, (e) adjustment to 

living on a reduced income, (f) understanding physical and 

mental changes, and (g) knowing how to spend leisure time 

productively. 

When the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences 

(SPSS) subprogram Crosstabs was applied, it produced a chi 

-square value of 3.15 and a p of .21. With 2 degrees of 

freedom, this resulted in a .21 probability that the chi-

sguare value is attributable to sampling error. This 

exceeds the .05 level of significance established for this 

study, thus, no significant difference in the perceptions of 

teachers and administrators were found concerning the 

usefulness of preretirement preparation programs about 

benefit from the programs. Data related to this variable 

are shown in Table 8. 

Respondents indicated how preretirement preparation 

programs might help them adjust to the role of retirement by 

checking disagree, agree, or no opinion on the 

questionnaire. Using a chi-square test, a value of 2.50 was 

obtained. With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .29 

probability that such a value could be due to a sampling 

error. This exceeds the .05 level of significance 

established for this study, thus no statistically 

significant difference was indicated between the perceptions 

of teachers and administrators in Nakorn Nayok Province, 
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Thailand, concerning the usefulness of preretirement 

preparation programs about adjusting to the role of 

retirement. Data related to this variable are shown in 

Table 9. 

Table 8 

Benefit from the Programs. Teachers and Administrators 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Position 

N % N % N % N % 

Teachers 5 3 .1 148 91.4 9 5.6 162 100 

Administrators 0 0 69 97.2 2 2.8 71 100 

Total 5 2 .1 217 93.1 11 4.7 233 100 

Chi-square = 3.15, d f = 2, p = .21 

Using a chi-square test, a value of .39 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .82 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of teachers and administrators in 

Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand, concerning the usefulness 

of preretirement preparation programs about adjusting to 
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changing living arrangement. Data related to this variable 

are shown in Table 10. 

Table 9 

Adjusting to the Role of Retirement. Teachers and 
Administrators 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Position 

N % N % N % N % 

Teachers 26 12.3 158 74.5 28 13 .2 212 100 

Administrators 17 18.7 65 71.4 9 9 .9 91 100 

Total 43 14.2 223 73.6 37 12 .2 303 100 

Chi-square = 2.50/ d f = 2, £ = .29 

Using a chi-square test, a value of .61 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom there was a .73 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of teachers and administrators in 

Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand, concerning the usefulness 

of preretirement preparation programs about finding new 

employment. Data related to this variable are shown in 

Table 11. 
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Table 10 

Adjusting to Changing Living Arrangement, Teachers and 
Administrators 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

r u s i u i u u 

N % N % N % N % 

Teachers 21 9 .9 167 78 .8 24 1 1 . 3 212 100 

Administrators11 12 . 1 69 75 . 8 11 1 2 . 1 91 100 

Total 32 10 .6 236 77 .9 35 1 1 . 6 303 100 

Chi-square = .39, df = 2, p = .82 

Table 11 

Finding New Employment. Teachers and Administrators 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Position 

N % N % N % N % 

Teachers 46 21. 8 135 64. 0 30 14.2 211 100 

Administrators 19 21. 1 55 61. 1 16 17.8 90 100 

Total 65 21. 6 190 63. 1 46 15.3 301 100 

Chi-square = .61, df = 2 / E =s .73 



61 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 5.61 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom there was a .06 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study, 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of teachers and administrators in 

Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand, concerning the usefulness 

of preretirement preparation programs about adjusting to a 

living on a reduced income. Data related to this variable 

are shown in Table 12. 

Table 12 

Adjusting to Living on a Reduced Income. Teachers and 
Administrators 

Position 
Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Teachers 56 26.4 116 54.7 40 18.9 212 100 

Administrators 14 15.4 52 57.1 25 27.5 91 100 

T o t a l 70 23.1 168 55.4 65 21.5 303 100 

Chi-square = 5.61, df = 2, p =.06 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 3.54 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .17 probability that 
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such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study, 

thus no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of teachers and administrators in 

Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand, concerning the usefulness 

of preretirement preparation programs about understanding 

physical and mental changes. Data related to this variable 

are shown in Table 13. 

Table 13 

Understanding Physical and Mental Changes, Teachers and 
Administrators 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Position 

N % N % N % N % 

Teachers 5 2.3 205 94.9 6 2.8 216 100 

Administrators 5 5.5 81 89.0 5 5.5 91 100 

Total 10 3.3 286 93.2 11 3.6 307 100 

Chi-square = 3.54, d f = 2, e = *17 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 3.3 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .21 probability that 

such a value could be due to a sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study, 
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thus no statistically significant differerce was found 

between the perceptions of teachers and administrators in 

Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand, concerning the usefulness 

of preretirement preparation programs about knowing how to 

spend leisure time productively. Data related to this 

variable are shown in Table 14. 

Table 14 

Knowing How to Spend Leisure Time Productively. Teachers and 
Administrators 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Position 

N % N % N % N % 

Teachers 3 1.4 215 98.2 1 .5 219 100 

Administrators 4 4.3 87 94.6 1 1 .1 92 100 

Total 7 2.3 302 97.1 2 .6 311 100 

Chi-square = 3.3, df = 2, E = .21 

Data Relative to Research Question 3 

The question to be answered was: Do teachers in schools 

offering preretirement preparation programs and teachers in 

schools not offering preretirement preparation programs 

differ concerning their perceptions of the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs based on the seven 
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variables? In Tables 15-21, teachers in schools offering 

preretirement preparation programs are represented by 

teacher 1. and teachers in schools not offering 

preretirement preparation programs are represented by 

teacher 2. 

Using a chi-square test, a value of .75 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .69 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of the teachers in schools offering 

preretirement preparation programs and teachers in school 

not offering preretirement preparation programs concerning 

the usefulness of preretirement preparation programs 

regarding benefit from the programs. Data related to this 

variable are shown in Table 15. 

Using a chi-square test, a value of .01 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .99 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of teachers in schools offering 

preretirement preparation programs and teachers in schools 

not offering preretirement preparation programs concerning 

the usefulness of the programs regarding adjustment to the 



65 

role of retirement. Data related to this variable are 

provided in Table 16. 

Table 15 

Benefit From the Programs. Teacher 1 and Teacher 2 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Teacher 1 0 0 19 95.0 1 5.0 20 100 

Teacher 2 5 3.5 129 90.8 8 5.6 142 100 

Total 5 3.1 148 91.4 9 5.6 162 100 

Chi-square = .75, df = 2, p = .69 

Table 16 

Adjusting to the Role of Retirement. Teacher 1 and Teacher 2 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N 5 fc N % N % N % 

Teacher 1 4 12, .5 24 75 .0 4 12 .5 32 100 

Teacher 2 22 12, .2 134 74 .4 24 13 .3 180 100 

Total 26 12, .3 158 74 .5 28 13 .2 212 100 

Chi-square ~ • 01, df = 2, E « 99 
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Using a chi-square test, a value of 2.24 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .32 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of teachers in schools offering 

preretirement preparation programs and teachers in schools 

not offering preretirement preparation programs concerning 

the usefulness of the programs regarding adjustment 

changingliving arrangement. Data related to this variable 

are provided in Table 17. 

Table 17 

Adjusting to Changing Living Arrangement, Teacher 1 and 
Teacher 2 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Teacher 1 3 10.0 26 86.7 1 3 .3 30 100 

Teacher 2 18 9.9 141 77.5 23 12 .6 182 100 

Total 21 9.9 167 78.8 24 11 .3 212 100 

Chi-square = 2 .24, df = 2, E = • 32 
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Using a chi-square test, a value of 4.60 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .10 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of teachers in schools offering 

preretirement preparation programs and teachers in schools 

not offering preretirement preparation programs concerning 

the usefulness of the programs regarding finding new 

employment. Data related to this variable are included in 

Table 18. 

Table 18 

Finding New Employment. Teacher 1 and Teacher 2 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Teacher 1 11 36.7 16 53.3 3 10 .0 30 100 

Teacher 2 35 19.3 119 65.7 27 14 .9 181 100 

Total 46 21.8 135 64.0 30 14 .2 211 100 

Chi-square =4.60, d f = 2 , p = .10 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 0.04 was obtained, 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was .97 probability that 
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such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds a 

.05 level of significance established for this study; thus, 

no statistically significant difference was found between 

the perceptions of teachers in schools offering 

preretirement preparation programs and teachers in schools 

not offering preretirement preparation programs concerning 

the usefulness of preretirement preparation programs 

regarding adjustment to living on a reduced income. Data 

related to this variable are shown in Table 19. 

Table 19 

Adjusting to Living on a Reduced Income. Teacher 1 and 
Teacher 2 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Teacher 1 8 25.0 18 56.3 6 18.8 32 100 

Teacher 2 48 26.7 98 54.4 34 18.9 180 100 

Total 56 26.4 116 54.7 40 H*
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212 100 

Chi-square = 0.04, d f = 2, p = .97 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 1.80 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .40 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 



69 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of teachers in schools offering 

preretirement preparation programs and teachers in schools 

not offering preretirement preparation programs concerning 

the usefulness of the program regarding understanding 

physical and mental changes. Data related to this variable 

are provided in Table 20. 

Table 20 

Understanding Physical and Mental Changes. Teacher 1 and 
Teacher 2 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Teacher 1 1 3.1 29 90.6 2 6.3 32 100 

Teacher 2 4 2.2 176 95.7 4 2.2 184 100 

Total 5 2.3 205 94.9 6 2.8 216 100 

Chi-square = 1.80, d f = 2, p = .40 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 1.02 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .60 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 
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thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of teachers in schools offering 

preretirement preparation programs and teachers in schools 

not offering preretirement preparation programs concerning 

the usefulness of the program regarding how to spend 

leisuretime productively. Data related to this variable are 

included in Table 21. 

Table 21 

Knowing How to Spend Leisure Time Productively. Teacher 1 
and Teacher 2 

Disagree Agree No i opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Teacher 1 1 3.1 31 96.9 0 0 32 100 

Teacher 2 2 1.1 184 98.4 1 .5 187 100 

Total 3 1.4 215 98.2 1 .5 219 100 

Chi-square = 1.02, df = 2, p = .60 

Data Relative to Research Question 4 

The question to be answered was: Do administrators in 

schools offering preretirement preparation programs differ 

from administrators in schools not offering preretirement 

preparation programs concerning their perceptions of the 
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usefulness of preretirement preparation programs based on 

the seven variables? The variables are the same as those in 

research question 2. In Tables 22 through 28, 

administrators in schools offering preretirement preparation 

programs are represented by administrator 1, 

andadministrators in schools not offering preretirement 

preparation programs are represented by administrator 2. 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 0.64 was obtained. 

No respondents checked disagree. With 1 degree of freedom, 

there was a .42 probability that such a value could be due 

to sampling error. This exceeds the .05 level of 

significance established for this study; thus, no 

statistically significant difference was found between the 

perceptions of the administrators in schools offering 

preretirement preparation programs and administrators in 

schools not offering preretirement preparation programs 

concerning the usefulness of the programs regarding benefit 

from the programs. Data related to this variable are 

provided in Table 22. 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 0.31 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .85 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of administrators in schools 

offering preretirement preparation programs and 



72 

administrators in schools not offering preretirement 

preparation programs concerning the usefulness of the 

programs regarding adjustment to the role of retirement. 

Data related to this variable are provided in Table 23. 

Table 22 

Benefit From the programs. Administrator 1 and 
Administrator 2 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Administrator 1 0 0 17 100.0 0 0 17 100 

Administrator 2 0 0 52 96.3 2 3.7 54 100 

Total 0 0 69 97.2 2 2.8 71 100 

Chi-square = 0.64, df = 1, £> = .42 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 3.60 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .16 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of administrators in schools 

offering preretirement preparation programs and 

administrators in schools not offering preretirement 
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preparation programs concerning the usefulness of the 

programs regarding adjustment to changing living 

arrangement. Data related to this variable are provided in 

Table 24. 

Table 23 

Adjusting to the Role of Retirement, Administrator 1 and 
Administrator 2 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Administrator 1 5 22.7 15 68 .2 2 9.1 22 100 

Administrator 2 12 17.4 50 72 .5 7 10.1 69 100 

Total 17 18.7 65 71 .4 9 9.9 91 100 

Chi-square = 0.31, d f = 2, £ = .85 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 2.67 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .26 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of administrators in schools 

offering preretirement preparation programs and 

administrators in schools not offering preretirement 
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preparation programs concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs regarding finding new 

employment. Data related to this variable are provided in 

Table 25. 

Table 24 

Adjusting to Changing Living Arrangement, Administrator 1 
and Administrator 2 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Administrator 1 1 4 .5 20 90 .9 1 4 .5 22 100 

Administrator 2 10 14 .5 49 71 .0 10 14 .5 69 100 

Total 11 12 .1 69 75 .8 11 12 .1 91 100 

Chi-square =3.60, d f = 2 , p = .16 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 7.40 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, p is .02, and is <.05. This 

exceeds .05 level of significance established for this 

study; thus, a statistically significant difference was 

found between the perceptions of administrators in schools 

offering preretirement programs and administrators in 

schools not offering preretirement preparation programs 

concerning the usefulness of preretirement preparation 
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programs regarding adjustment to living on a reduced income. 

Data related to this variable are provided in Table 26. 

Table 25 

Finding New Employment, Administrator 1 and Administrator 2 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Administrator 1 3 14 .3 16 76 .2 2 9 .5 21 100 

Administrator 2 16 23 .2 39 56 .5 14 20 .3 69 100 

Total 19 21 .1 55 61 .1 16 17 .8 90 100 

Chi-square = 2.67, d f = 2, p = .26 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 0.10 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .94 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of administrators in schools 

offering preretirement preparation programs and 

administrators in schools not offering preretirement 

preparation programs concerning the usefulness of the 

programs regarding understanding physical and mental 



76 

changes. Data related to this variable are shown in Table 

27. 

Table 26 

Adjusting to Living on a Reduced Income. Administrator 1 and 
Administrator 2 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Administrator 1 2 9 .1 18 81. 8 2 9.1 22 100 

Administrator 2 12 17 .4 34 49. 3 23 33.3 69 100 

Total 14 15 .4 52 57. 1 25 27.5 91 100 

Chi-square = 7.40, df = 2, £ = .02 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 1.66 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .43 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of administrators in schools 

offering preretirement preparation programs and 

administrators in schools not offering preretirement 

preparation programs concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs regarding knowledge about 
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how to spend leisure time productively. Data related to 

this variable are shown in Table 28. 

Table 27 

Understanding Physical and Mental Changes. Administrator 1 
and Administrator 2 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Administrator 1 1 4.5 20 90.9 1 4.5 22 100 

Administrator 2 4 5.8 61 88.4 4 5.8 69 100 

Total 5 5.5 81 89.0 5 5.5 91 100 

Chi-square = 0.10. df = 2. p = .94 

Data Relative to Research Question 5 

The question to be answered was: Do the following 

groups (a) educators of different ages (46 to 50 years, 51 

to 55 years, 56 to 60 years), (b) educators with different 

level of education (higher certificate of education, 

bachelor's degree, master's degree, and doctoral degree), 

(c) elementary and secondary school teachers and 

administrators, and (d) educators with varied years of 

teaching experience (less than 15 years, 16 to 25 years, 26 

to 35 years, and more than 36 years) differ concerning their 
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perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs? 

Table 28 

Knowing How to Spend Leisure Time Productively, 
Administrator 1 and Administrator 2 

disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Administrator 1 0 0 22 100. 0 0 0 22 100 

Administrator 2 4 5.7 65 92. 9 1 1.4 70 100 

Total 4 4.3 87 94. 6 1 1.1 92 100 

Chi-square = 1.66, df = 2, p = .43 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 6.73 was obtained. 

With 4 degrees of freedom, there was a .15 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among educators of different ages concerning their 

perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs regarding benefit from the programs. Data related 

to this variable are provided in Table 29. 
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Table 29 

Benefit From the Programs. Educators of Different Ages 

Age 
Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

<50 4 3.5 105 92.1 5 4.4 114 100 

51-55 1 1.4 65 90.3 6 8.3 72 100 

56-60 0 0 47 100.0 0 0 47 100 

Total 5 2.1 217 93.1 11 4.7 233 100 

Chi-square = 6.73, df = 4, p = .15 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 7.62 was obtained. 

With 4 degrees of freedom, there was a .10 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among educators of different ages concerning their 

perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement 

preparationprograms regarding adjustment to the role of 

retirement. Data related to this variable are provided in 

Table 30. 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 4.44 was obtained. 

With 4 degrees of freedom, there was a .34 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 
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the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among educators of different ages concerning their 

perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs regarding adjustment to changing living 

arrangement. Data related to this variable are included in 

Table 31. 

Table 30 

Adjusting to the Role of Retirement. Educators of Different 

Ages 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

Age 

N % N % N % N % 

<50 21 13.8 117 77.0 14 9.2 152 100 

51-55 14 14.4 64 66.0 19 19.6 97 100 

56-60 8 14.8 42 77.8 4 7.4 54 100 

Total 43 14.2 223 73.6 37 12.2 303 100 

Chi-square = 7.62, df = 4, |> = .10 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 7.70 was obtained. 

With 4 degrees of freedom, there was a .10 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 
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thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among educators of different ages concerning their 

perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs regarding finding new employment. Data related to 

this variable are included in Table 32. 

Table 31 

Adjusting to Changing Living Arrangement. Educators of 
Different Ages 

Age 
Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

<50 20 13.3 112 74.7 18 12.0 150 100 

51-55 6 6.1 80 80.8 13 13.1 99 100 

56-60 6 11.1 44 81.5 4 7.4 54 100 

Total 32 10.6 236 77.9 35 11.6 303 100 

Chi-square = 4.44, df = 4, p = .34 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 3.09 was obtained. 

With 4 degrees of freedom, there was a .54 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among educators of different ages concerning their 
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perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement 

preparation programs regarding adjustment to living on a 

reduced income. Data related to this variable are provided 

in Table 33. 

Table 32 

Finding New Employment. Educators of Different Ages 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Age 

N % N % N % N % 

<50 36 24.2 96 64.4 17 11.4 149 100 

51-55 14 14.3 65 66.3 19 19.4 98 100 

56-60 15 27.8 29 53.7 10 18.5 54 100 

Total 65 21.6 190 63.1 46 15.3 301 100 

Chi-square = 7.70, df = 4. p = .10 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 1.52 was obtained. 

With 4 degrees of freedom, there was a .82 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among educators of different ages concerning their 

perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs regarding the understanding of physical and mental 



83 

changes. Data related to this variable are included in 

Table 34. 

Table 33 

Adjusting to Living on a Reduced Income. Educators of 
Different Ages 

Age 
Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

<50 40 26.3 83 54.6 29 19.1 152 100 

51-55 20 20.6 52 53.6 25 25.8 97 100 

56-60 10 18.5 33 61.1 11 20.4 54 100 

Total 70 23.1 168 55.4 65 21.5 303 100 

Chi-square = 3.09, d f = 4, p = ^54 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 5.47 was obtained. 

With 4 degrees of freedom, there was a .24 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among educators of different ages concerning their 

perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs regarding knowledge about how to spend leisure time 
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productively. Data related to this variable are provided in 

Table 35. 

Table 34 

Understanding Physical and Mental Changes. Educators of 
Different Ages 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

Age 

N % N % N % N % 

<50 4 2.6 144 94.1 5 3.3 153 100 

51-55 4 4.0 91 91.0 5 5.0 100 100 

56-60 2 3.7 51 94.4 1 1.9 54 100 

Total 10 3.3 286 93.2 11 3.6 307 100 

Chi-square = 1.52, df = 4, = -82 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 5.84 was obtained. 

With 6 degrees of freedom, there was a .44 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 established for this study; thus, no statistically 

significant difference was found among educators with 

different levels of education concerning the usefulness of 

the programs regarding benefit from the programs. Data 

related to this variable are included in Table 36. 
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Table 35 

Knowing How to Spend Leisure Time Productively, Educators of 
Different Ages 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Age 

N % N % N % N % 

<50 3 1.9 151 96.8 2 1.3 156 100 

51-55 1 1.0 100 99.0 0 0 101 100 

56-60 3 5.6 51 94.4 0 0 54 100 

Total 7 2.3 302 97.1 2 .6 311 100 

Chi-square = 5.47, df = 4, p = .24 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 5.63 was obtained. 

With 6 degrees of freedom, there was a .46 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among educators with different levels of education 

concerning the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs regarding adjustment to the role of retirement. 

Data related to this variable are provided in Table 37. 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 10.98 was obtained, 

With 6 degrees of freedom, there was a .08 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 
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the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among educators with different levels of education 

concerning the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs regarding adjustment to changing living 

arrangement. Data related to this variable are shown in 

Table 38. 

Table 36 

Benefit From the Programs, Educators with Different 
Level of Education 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Level of 
Education 

N % N % N % N 

Higher certificate 
of education 2 2.2 80 88. 9 8 8 .9 90 100 

Bachelor's degree 3 2.2 132 95. 7 3 2 .2 138 100 

Master's degree 0 0 4 100. 0 0 0 4 100 

Doctoral degree 0 0 1 100. 0 0 0 1 100 

Total 5 2.1 217 93.1 11 4.7 233 100 

Chi-square =5.84, d f = 6 , p = .44 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 8.12 was obtained. 

With 6 degrees of freedom, there was .22 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 
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the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among educators with different levels of education 

concerning the usefulness of the preretirement preparation 

programs regarding the finding of new employment. Data 

related to this variable are provided in Table 39. 

Table 37 

Adjusting to the Role of Retirement. Educators with 
Different Level of Education 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Level of 
Education 

N % N % N % N % 

Higher certificate 
of education 14 12 .6 78 70 .3 19 17 .1 111 100 

Bachelor's degree 29 15 .5 140 74 .9 18 9 .6 187 100 

Master's degree 0 0 4 100 .0 0 0 4 100 

Doctoral degree 0 0 1 100 .0 0 0 1 100 

Total 43 14 .2 223 73 .6 37 12 .2 303 100 

Chi-square = 5.63, df = 6, p = .46 

Using a chi-square test, a level of 8.36 was obtained. 

With 6 degrees of freedom, there was a .21 probabilty that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 
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thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among educators with different levels of education 

concerning the usefulness of preretirement 

preparationprograms regarding adjustment to living on a 

reduced income. Data related to this variable are included 

in Table 40. 

Table 38 

Adjusting to Changing Living Arrangement. Educators with 
Different Level of Education 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Level of 
Education 

N % N % N % N % 

Higher certificate 
of education 9 8.1 87 78 .4 15 13 .5 111 100 

Bachelor's degree 22 h-»
 

• 00
 

145 77 .5 20 10 .7 187 100 

Master's degree 0 0 4 100 .0 0 0 4 100 

Doctoral degree 1 100.0 0 0 0 0 1 100 

Total 32 10.6 236 77 .9 35 11 .6 303 100 

Chi-square = 10.98, df = 6, p = .08 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 4.14 was obtained. 

With 6 degrees of freedom, there was a .65 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 
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thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among educators with different levels of education 

concerning the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs regarding understanding physical and mental 

changes. Data related to this variable are shown in Table 

41. 

Table 39 

Finding New Employment, Educators with Different Level of 
Education 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Level of 
Education 

N % N % N % N % 

Higher certificate 
of education 23 20.7 65 58 .6 23 20.7 111 100 

Bachelor's degree 40 21.6 122 65 .9 23 12.4 185 100 

Master's degree 1 25.0 3 75 .0 0 0 4 100 

Doctoral degree 1 100.0 0 0 0 0 1 100 

Total 65 21.6 190 63. 1 46 15.3 301 100 

Chi-square = 8.21, d f = 6, p = .22 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 5.19 was obtained. 

With 6 degrees of freedom, there was a .51 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 
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thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among educators with different levels of education 

concerning the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs regarding knowledge about how to spend leisure time 

productively. Data related to this variable are included in 

Table 42. 

Table 40 

Adjusting to Living on a Reduced Income. Educators with 
Different Level of Education 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Level of 
Education 

N % N % N % N % 

Higer certificate 
of education 22 20 .0 66 60 .0 22 20 .0 110 100 

Bachelor's degree 47 25 .0 98 52 .1 43 22 .9 188 100 

Master's degree 0 0 4 100 .0 0 0 4 100 

Doctoral degree 1 100 .0 0 0 0 0 1 100 

Total 70 23 .1 168 55 .4 65 21 .5 303 100 

Chi-square = 8.36, d f = 6, p = .21 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 6.90 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, p was .03, and was <.05. This 

does not exceed the .05 level of significance established 

for this study; thus a statistically significant difference 
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was found between the perceptions of elementary and 

secondary school teachers and administrators concerning the 

usefulness of preretirement preparation programs regarding 

benefit from the programs. Data related to this variable 

are provided in Table 43. 

Table 41 

Understanding Physical and Mental Changes. Educators with 
Different Level of Education 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Level of 
Education 

N % N % N % N % 

Higher certificate 
of education 1 .9 107 96.4 3 2 .7 111 100 

Bachelor's degree 9 4.7 174 91.1 8 4 .2 191 100 

Master's degree 0 0 4 100.0 0 0 4 100 

Doctoral degree 0 0 1 100.0 0 0 1 100 

Total 10 3.3 286 93.2 11 3 .6 307 100 

Chi-square = 4.14, df = 6, p = .65 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 1.71 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .42 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 established for this study; thus no statistically 

significant difference was found between the perceptions of 
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elementary and secondary school teachers and administrators 

concerning the usefulness of preretirement 

preparationprograms regarding adjustment to the role of 

retirement. Data related to this variable are provided in 

Table 44. 

Table 42 

Knowing How to Spend Leisure Time Productively, Educators 
with Different Level of Education 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Level of 
Education 

N % N % N % N % 

Higher certificate 
of education 1 .9 110 97.3 2 1.8 113 100 

Bachelor's degree 6 3 .1 187 96.9 0 0 193 100 

Master's degree 0 0 4 100.0 0 0 4 100 

Doctoral degree 0 0 1 100.0 0 0 1 100 

Total 7 2 .3 302 97.1 2 .6 311 100 

Chi-square = 5.19# d f = 6, p = .51 

Using a chi-square test, a value of .51 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .77 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 
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between the perceptions of elementary and secondary school 

teachers and administrators concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs regarding adjustment to 

changing living arrangement. Data related to this variable 

are provided in Table 45. 

Table 43 

Benefit From the Programs. Elementary and Secondary school 
Teachers and Administrators 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Place of Work 

N % N % N % N % 

Elementary school 2 1 .0 181 94.8 8 4 .2 191 100 

Secondary school 3 7 .1 36 85.7 3 7 .1 42 100 

Total 5 2 .1 217 93.1 11 4 .7 233 100 

Chi-square = 6.90, d f = 2, p = .03 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 1.92 was obtained. 

With 2 degree of freedom, there was a .38 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of elementary and secondary school 

teachers and administrators concerning the usefulness of 
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preretirement preparation programs regarding the finding of 

new employment. Data related to this variable are provided 

in Table 46. 

Table 44 

Adlustinq to the Role of Retirement. Elementary and 
Secondary School Teachers and Administrators 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Place of Work 

N % N % N % N % 

Elementary school 32 13 .0 184 74 .5 31 12. 6 247 100 

Secondary school 11 19 .6 39 69 .6 6 10. 7 56 100 

Total 43 14 .2 223 73 .6 37 12. 2 303 100 

Chi-square = 1.71, df = 2, p = .42 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 4.18 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .12 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of elementary and secondary school 

teachers and administrators concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs regarding adjustment to 
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living on a reduced income. Data related to this variable 

are included in Table 47. 

Table 45 

Adjusting to Changing Living Arrangement, Elmentarv and 
Secondary School Teachers and Administrators 

Place of Work 
Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Elementary school 26 10.5 194 78.5 27 10.9 247 100 

Secondary school 6 10.7 42 75.0 8 14.3 56 100 

Total 32 10.6 236 77.9 35 11.6 303 100 

Chi-square = .51, df = 2, |> = .77 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 3.39 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .18 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of elementary and secondary school 

teachers and administrators concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs regarding understanding 

of physical and mental changes. Data related to this 

variable are provided in Table 48. 
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Table 46 

Finding New Employment, Elementary and Secondary School 
Teachers and Administrators 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Place of Work 

N % N % N % N % 

Elementary school 49 20.1 158 64.8 37 15.2 244 100 

Secondary school 16 28.1 32 56.1 9 15.8 57 100 

Total 65 21.6 190 63.1 46 15.3 301 100 

Chi-square = 1 .92, df = 2, p = .38 

Table 47 

Adjusting to Living on a Reduced : Income, Elementary and 
Secondary School Teachers and Administrators 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Place of Work 

N % N % N % N % 

Elementary school 51 20. 7 140 56.9 55 22 .4 246 100 

Secondary school 19 33. 3 28 4*
 

V
O

 
• 10 17 .5 57 100 

Total 70 23. 1 168 55.4 65 21 .5 303 100 

Chi-square = 4.18, df = 2, b = .12 
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Table 48 

Understanding Physical and Mental Changes. Elementary and 
Secondary School Teachers and Administrators 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 
Place of Work 

N % N % N % N $ 

Elementary school 7 2 .8 236 94 .4 7 2 .8 250 100 

Secondary school 3 5 .3 50 87 .7 4 7 .0 57 100 

Total 10 3 .3 286 93 .2 11 3 .6 307 100 

Chi-square = 3.39, df = 2, p = .18 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 3.30 was obtained. 

With 2 degrees of freedom, there was a .19 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

between the perceptions of elementary and secondary school 

teachers and administrators concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs regarding knowledge about 

how to spend leisure time productively. Data related to 

this variable are provided in Table 49. 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 6.83 was obtained. 

With 6 degrees of freedom, there was a .33 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 
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the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among the perceptions of educators with varied years of 

teaching experiences concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs regarding benefit from 

the programs. Data related to this variable are provided in 

Table 50. 

Table 49 

Knowing How to Spend Leisure Time Productively. Elementary 
and Secondary School Teachers and Administrators 

Place of Work 
Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

N % N % N % N % 

Elementary school 4 1.6 248 97.6 2 .8 254 100 

Secondary school 3 5.3 54 94.7 0 0 57 100 

Total 7 2.3 302 97.1 2 .6 311 100 

Chi-square = 3.30, d f = 2, p = .19 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 4.20 was obtained. 

With 6 degrees of freedom, there was a .64 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 
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among the perceptions of educators with varied years of 

teaching experience concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs regarding adjustment to 

the role of retirement. Data related to this variable are 

provided in Table 51. 

Table 50 

Benefit From the Programs. Educators with Varied Years of 
Teaching Experience 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

Experience 
N % N % N % N % 

<15 years 1 10.0 9 90.0 0 0 10 100 

16-25 years 2 2.8 65 91.5 4 5.6 71 100 

26-35 years 2 1.7 107 92.2 7 6.0 116 100 

>35 years 0 0 36 100.0 0 0 36 100 

Total 5 2.1 217 93.1 11 4.7 233 100 

Chi-square = 6.83, d f = 6, p = .33 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 6.88 was obtained. 

With 6 degrees of freedom, there was a .33 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 
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among the perceptions of educators with varied years of 

teaching experience concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs regarding adjustment 

tochanging living arrangement. Data related to this 

variable are provided in Table 52. 

Table 51 

Adjusting to the Role of Retirement, Educators with Varied 
Years of Teaching Experience 

Disagree Agree No opinion Totale 

Experience 
N % N % N % N % 

<15 years 4 23 .5 11 64 .7 2 11 .8 17 100 

16-25 years 11 12 .2 71 78 .9 8 8 .9 90 100 

26-35 years 23 14 .8 109 70 .3 23 14 .8 155 100 

>35 years 5 12 .2 32 78 .0 4 9 .8 41 100 

Total 43 14 .2 223 73 .6 37 12 .2 303 100 

Chi-square = 4.20, d f = 6, p = .64 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 8.19 was obtained. 

With 6 degrees of freedom, there was a .22 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 



101 

among the perceptions of educators with varied years of 

teaching experience concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs regarding finding 

newemployment. Data related to this variable are provided 

in Table 53. 

Table 52 

Adjusting to Changing Living Arrangement, Educators with 
Varied Years of Teaching Experience 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

Experience 
N % N % N % N % 

<15 years 1 5.9 13 76.5 3 17.6 17 100 

16-25 years 13 14.0 71 78.9 6 6.7 90 100 

26-35 years 14 9.1 117 76.0 23 14.9 154 100 

>35 years 4 9.5 35 83.3 3 7.1 42 100 

Total 32 10.6 236 77.9 35 11.6 303 100 

Chi-square = 6.88, d f = 6, p = .33 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 15.71 was obtained. 

With 6 degrees of freedom, p is .01, and is <.05. This does 

not exceed .05 level of significance established for this 

study; thus, a statistically significant difference was 

found among the perceptions of educators with varied years 
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of teaching experience concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs regarding adjustment to a 

living on a reduced income. Data related to this variable 

are reported in Table 54. 

Table 53 

Finding New Employment. Educators with Varied Years of 
Teaching Experience 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

Experience 
N % N % N % N % 

<15 years 3 17.6 12 70.6 2 11 .8 17 100 

16-25 years 14 15.7 64 71.9 11 12 .4 89 100 

26-35 years 35 23.0 88 57.9 29 19 .1 152 100 

>35 years 13 30.2 26 60.5 4 9 .3 43 100 

Total 65 21.6 190 63.1 46 15 .3 301 100 

Chi-square = 8.19, d f = 6, p = .22 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 3.54 was obtained. 

With 6 degrees of freedom, there was a .73 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among the perceptions of educators with varied years of 
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teaching experience concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs regarding understanding 

of physical and mental changes. Data related to this 

variable are provided in Table 55. 

Table 54 

Adjusting to Living on a Reduced Income, Educators with 
Varied Years of Teaching Experience 

Teaching 
Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

Experience 
N % N % N % N % 

<15 years 6 35.3 6 35.3 5 29.4 17 100 

16-25 years 29 31.9 50 54.9 12 13.2 91 100 

26-35 years 25 16.3 86 56.2 42 27.5 153 100 

>35 years 10 23.8 26 61.9 6 14.3 42 100 

Total 70 23.1 168 55.4 65 21.5 303 100 

Chi-square = 15.71, d f = 6, p = .01 

Using a chi-square test, a value of 1.15 was obtained. 

With 6 degrees of freedom, there was a .97 probability that 

such a value could be due to sampling error. This exceeds 

the .05 level of significance established for this study; 

thus, no statistically significant difference was found 

among the perceptions of educators with varied years of 
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teaching experience concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs regarding knowledge about 

how to spend leisure time productively. Data related to 

this variable are reported in Table 56. 

Table 55 

Understanding Physical and Mental Changes. Educators with 
Varied Years of Teaching Experience 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

Experience 
N % N % N % N % 

<15 years 1 5.9 16 94.1 0 0 17 100 

16-25 years 2 2.2 89 95.7 2 2.2 93 100 

26-35 years 6 3.9 141 91.0 8 5.2 155 100 

>35 years 1 2.4 40 95.2 1 2.4 42 100 

Total 10 3.3 286 93.2 11 3.6 307 100 

Chi-square = 3.54, d f = 6, p = .73 

Data Relative to Research Question 6 

The question asked: Who was perceived as being 

responsible for assisting teachers with retirement 

preparation? The variables were: (a) individual educators, 

(b) schools, (c) provinces, (d) educational regions, (e) 
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professional association, and (f) non formal education 

department. 

Table 56 

Knowing How to Spend Leisure Time Productively, Educators 
with Varied Years of Teaching Experience 

Disagree Agree No opinion Total 

Experience 
N % N % N % N % 

<15 years 0 0 18 100.0 0 0 18 100 

16-25 years 2 2.1 91 96.8 1 1.1 94 100 

26-35 years 4 2.6 151 96.8 1 .6 156 100 

>35 years 1 2.3 42 97.7 0 0 43 100 

Total 7 2.3 302 97.1 2 .6 311 100 

Chi-square = 1.15, df = 6, p = .97 

The degree to which the 318 respondents thought that 

individual educators should be responsible for their own 

retirement planning was significant for 85 (26.7%), moderate 

for 110 (34.6%), and little or none for 100 (31.4%). 

Noresponse was given by 23 (7.2%). Data related to this 

variable are shown in Table 57. 

The degree to which the 318 respondents thought that 

schools should be responsible for helping educators prepare 
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for retirement was significant for 108 (34.0%), moderate for 

138 (43.4%), and little or none for 53 (16.7%). No response 

was given by 19 (6.0%) of the respondents. Data related to 

this variable are shown in Table 58. 

Table 57 

Individual Educators Should be Responsible 

Degree Frequency Percent 

Significant 85 26.7 

Moderate 110 34.6 

Little or no 100 31.4 

No response 23 7.2 

Total 318 100 

The degree to which the 318 respondents thought that 

provinces should be responsible for helping educators 

prepare for retirement was significant for 147 (46.2%), 

moderate for 106 (33.3%), and little or none for 46 (14.5%). 

No response was given by 19 (6.0%) of the respondents. Data 

related to this variable are shown in Table 59. 

The degree to which the 318 respondents thought that 

regions should be responsible for helping educators prepare 

for retirement was significant for 63 (19.8%), moderate for 
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108 (34.0%)/ and little or none for 123 (38.7%). No 

response was given by 24 (7.5%) of the respondents. Data 

related to this variable are shown in Table 60. 

Table 58 

Schools Should be Responsible 

Degree Frequency Percent 

Significant 108 34.0 

Moderate 138 43.4 

Little or no 53 16.7 

No response 19 6.0 

Total 318 100 

Table 59 

Provinces Should be Responsible 

Degree Frequency Percent 

Significant 147 46.2 

Moderate 106 33.3 

Little or no 46 14.5 

No response 19 6.0 

Total 318 100 
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Table 60 

Educational Regions Should be Responsible 

Degree Frequency Percent 

Significant 63 19.8 

Moderate 108 34.0 

Little or no 123 38.7 

No response 24 7.5 

Total 318 100 

The degree to which the 318 respondents thought that 

professional associations should be responsible for helping 

educators prepare for retirement was significant for 78 

(24.5%), moderate for 109 (34.3 %)f and little or none for 

110 (34.6%). No response was given by 21 (6.6%) of the 

respondents. Data related to this variable are shown in 

Table 61. 

The degree to which the 318 respondents thought that 

Non formal Education Department should be responsible for 

helping educators prepare for retirement was significant for 

64 (20.1%), moderate for 109 (34.3%), and little or none for 

123 (38.7%). No response was given by 22 (6.9%) of the 

respondents. Data related to this variable are shown in 

Table 62. 
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Table 61 

Professional Association Should be Responsible 

Degree Frequency Percent 

Significant 78 24.5 

Moderate 109 34.3 

Little or no 110 34.6 

No response 21 6.6 

Total 318 100 

Table 62 

Non-formal Education Department should be Responsible 

degree Frequency Percent 

Significant 64 20.1 

Moderate 109 34.3 

Little or no 123 38.7 

No response 22 6.9 

Total 318 100 

Data Relative to Research Question 7 

This question asked: What should be the 

characteristics of a typical retirement program in content, 
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methods and implementation? There were two groups of 

content variables. The first group of variables included 

(a) health problems, (b) financial problems, (c) loneliness, 

(d) just being at home, (e) how to keep busy, and (f) I will 

have no important problems. The second group of variables 

included (a) attitude and role adjustment, (b) health and 

safety, (c) job opportunity, (d) meaningful use of time, (e) 

legal affairs, (f) relationship with other, (g) retirement 

income and financial planning, and (h) other (agriculture, 

being helpful to society, and meditation). 

There were four groups of methods and implementation 

variables. The first group included (a) individual 

counseling, (b) group discussion, (c) lecture, (d) audio 

visual, (e) dissemination of printed materials. The second 

group included (a) the program conducted during normal 

working hours, (b) the program not conducted during normal 

working hours. The third group included (a) school 

personnel, and (b) outside school personnel. The fourth 

group included (a) attitude and role adjustment, (b) health 

and safety, (c) job opportunity, (d) meaningful use of time, 

(e) legal affairs, (f) relationship with others, and (g) 

retirement income and financial planning. 

Of the 318 respondents, 122 (38.4%) thought that the 

most important problem they had to face was health problems. 

In Table 63, the retirement problems under consideration are 

ranked according to the frequency and percentage with which 
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respondents considered them the most Important problem faced 

in retirement. 

Table 63 

Problems of the Aged 

Problems Frequency Percent 

Health problems 122 38.4 

I will have no important problems 87 27.4 

Financial problems 46 14.5 

Loneliness 26 8.2 

How to keep busy 21 6.6 

Just being at home 15 4.7 

No response 1 .3 

Total 318 100 

As shown in Table 64, the largest number of 

respondents, 216 (76.9%) considered meaningful use of time 

to be an important topic for preretirement preparation 

programs. The second largest number, 152 (47.8%) considered 

health and safety to be an important topic. Two respondents 

(.6%) specified that information and knowledge about 

agriculture was important, 2 (.6%) thought that being 
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helpful to society was important, and 1 (.3%) considered 

meditation an important topic. 

Table 64 

Content of Preretirement Preparation Programs 

Important Unimportant 
Contents 

N % N % 

Attitude and role adjustment 65 20.4 253 79. ,6 

Health and safety 152 47.8 166 52. 2 

Job opportunity 39 12.3 279 87. 7 

Meaningful use of time 216 67.9 102 32. 1 

Legal affairs 22 6.9 296 93. 1 

Relationship with other 60 18.9 258 81. 1 

Retirement income and financial 
planning 77 24.2 241 75. 8 

Other (specify) 

Agriculture 2 .6 316 99. 4 

Being helpful to society 2 .6 316 99. 4 

Meditation 1 .3 317 99. 7 

Dissemination of printed materials was perceived as the 

most effective method used in presenting preretirement 

preparation programs by 206 respondents (64.8%). Other 

methods and the percentage of the respondents who considered 
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them important were individual counselling, 45.0%; lecture, 

23.0%; group discussion, 19.2%; and audio visual, 14.2%; as 

shown in Table 65. 

Table 65 

Most Effective Methods for Offering Programs 

Methods Effective Ineffective 

N % N % 

Individual counselling 143 45 .0 175 55. 0 

Group discussion 61 19 .2 257 80. 8 

Lecture 73 23 .0 245 77. 0 

Audio visual 45 14 .2 273 •
 

in 
00 8 

Dissemination of printed 
materials 206 64 .8 112 35. 2 

As shown in Table 66, only 8 schools (38.10%) conducted 

the preretirement preparation programs during normal working 

hours. Thirteen schools (61.90%) did not conduct the 

programs during normal working hours. 

As indicated in Table 67, about two-thirds or 13 of the 

21 schools (61.90%) used resource people or experts already 

employed by schools as instructors. Only 8 schools (38.10%) 

used outside personnel. 
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Table 66 

Times That Schools Offering Preretirement Preparation 
Programs Were Offerred 

Time Programs Offered Frequency Percent 

During normal working hours 8 38.10 

Not during normal working hours 13 61.90 

Total 21 100 

Table 67 

Resource People Used in Preretirement Preparation Programs 

Type of Resource People Frequency Percent 

School personnel 13 61.90 

Outside school personnel 8 38.10 

Total 21 100 

As shown in Table 68, lecture was used in 9 (42.86%) of 

the 21 schools, dissimination of printed materials was used 

by 8 (38.10%) of the schools, individual counseling was used 

by 6 (28.57%) of the schools, group discussion was used by 5 

(23.81%) of the schools, and audio visual was used by 2 
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(9.52%) of the schools that offered preretirement 

preparation programs. 

Table 68 

Methods Used in Presenting Preretirement Preparation 
Programs 

Methods Being used Not being used 

Frequency Percent Frequency Percent 

Individual counselling 6 28 .57 15 71 .43 

Group discussion 5 23 .81 16 76 .19 

Lecture 9 42 .86 12 57 .14 

Audio visual 2 9 .52 19 90 .48 

Dissemination of printed 
Materials 8 38 .10 13 61 .90 

As shown in Table 69, the most frequently discussed 

subject in preretirement preparation programs was 

meaningful use of time. This topic was included by 15 

(71.43%) of the schools. The second most frequently 

discussed topic was health and safety, which was reported by 

12 (57.14%) of the schools. Eight (38.10%) of the schools 

reported that attitude and role adjustment were offered, and 

8 (38.10%) reported that relationship with others was 

offered. Retirement income and financial planning was 
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covered by 7 (33.33%) of the schools, and only 2 (9.52%) of 

the schools reported that the topics, job opportunities and 

legal affairs were included in their programs. 

Table 69 

Content Covered in the Programs 

Being Offered Not Being Offered 
Contents 

Frequency Percent Frequency Percent 

Attitude and role adjustment 8 38 .10 13 61 .90 

Health and safety 12 57 .14 9 42 .86 

Job oppotunities 2 9 .52 19 90 .48 

Meaningful use of time 15 71 .43 6 28 .57 

Legal affairs 2 9 .52 19 90 .48 

Relationship with others 8 38 .10 13 61 .90 

Retirement income and 
Financial planning 7 33 .33 14 66 .67 

As shown in Table 70, educators in Nakorn Nayok 

Province, Thailand, indicated a high level of agreement on 

the usefulness of preretirement preparation programs. 

Ninety-three point one percent agreed that they would 

benefit from preretirement preparation programs, 73.6% 

agreed that preretirement preparation programs would help 

them adjust to the role of retirement, 77.9% agreed that 
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preretirement preparation programs helped them adjust to 

changing living arrangement, 63.1% agreed that preretirement 

preparation programs would help them find new employment, 

55.4% agreed that preretirement preparation programs helped 

them adjust to living on a reduced income, 93.2% agreed that 

preretirement preparation programs helped them understand 

physical and mental changes, and 97.1% agreed that 

preretirement preparation programs would help them know how 

to spend leisure time productively. 

Table 70 

Educators' Perception concerning the Usefulness of 
Preretirement Preparation Programs 

Percentage Agreement 

Benefit from the programs 93.1 

Adjusting to the role of retirement 73.6 

Adjusting to changing living arrangement 77.9 

Finding new employment 63.1 

Adjusting to living on a reduced income 55.4 

Understanding physical and mental changes 93.2 

Knowing how to spend leisure time productively 97.1 

In Table 71, the educators thought that provinces and 

local schools should be primary responsible for providing 
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preretirement programs. In third place after these two 

options, subjects indicated that educators were personally 

responsible for their own preparation. Regions, 

professional associations, and the Non formal Education 

Department were all rated responsible by more than 50% of 

the subjects. 

Table 71 

Educators' Perception Concerning Who Should be Responsible 
for Helping Educators Prepare Their Retirement 

Percent of Degree of 
Significant and Moderate 

Individuals educators 61.3 

Schools 77.4 

Provinces 79.5 

Regions 53.8 

Professional associations 58.8 

Non formal Education Department 54.4 



CHAPTER 5 

SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS, AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

Summary of the Purpose and Design 

The need for, and interest in, preretirement 

preparation programs for educators nearing retirement (46 to 

60 years) in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand, were examined 

in this study. A survey questionnaire consisting of three 

parts was used to gather data. The first part requested 

demographic data. The second part examined the respondents' 

perceptions of the usefulness and information available in 

preretirement preparation programs, and the third part 

collected information about retirement preparation programs 

from schools that offered the programs. 

Based on the data from the returned instruments, the 

sociodemographic variables of age, highest level of 

education, place of work, teaching experience, primary 

responsibility, and academic position were used to determine 

what influence these variables had on the respondents' 

perceptions about preretirement preparation programs. Three 

hundred and ninety-one subjects, between 46 and 60 years of 

age, who were working in elementary and secondary schools in 

Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand, were asked to participate. 

A total of 391 questionnaires were returned. Three hundred 

eighteen (81.33%) of the questionnaires were used in the 

119 



120 

data analysis, Any questionnaire on which a complete section 

was not answered was not counted. The demographic data 

collected on each subject were analyzed by using frequency 

and percentage. Percentage was used to analyze research 

question 1. The chi-square test was used for analyses of 

research.questions 2 through 5 at the .05 level of 

significance. Percentage was used to analyze research 

question 6. Frequency and percentage were used to analyze 

research question 7. 

Findings 

The evaluation and interpretation of the answers 

derived from the study are presented in the following 

findings. 

1. Only 21 (16.03%) of the 131 elementary and 

secondary schools in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand, had a 

program to help educators prepare for their retirement. 

2. No statistically significant difference was found 

between teachers and administrators concerning their 

perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs. 

3. No statistically significant difference was found 

between teachers in schools offering preretirement 

preparation programs and teachers in schools not offering 

preretirement preparation programs concerning their 
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perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs. 

4. In general, no statistically significant difference 

was found between the perceptions of administrators in 

schools offering preretirement preparation programs and 

administrators in schools not offering preretirement 

preparation programs concerning the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs. The exception was 

adjusting to living on a reduced income. Eighteen (81.8%) 

of the administrators in schools offering preretirement 

preparation programs agreed that the programs could help 

them adjust to living on a reduced income; however, only 34 

(49.3%) of the administrators in schools not offering 

preretirement preparation programs did not agree that the 

programs could help them adjust to living on a reduced 

income. 

5. No statistically significant difference was found 

concerning the educators' perceptions of the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs among the following 

groups: educators of different ages (46 to 50 years, 51 to 

55 years, 56 to 60 years), educators with different levels 

of education (higher certificate of education, bachelor's 

degree, master's degree, and doctoral degree), elementary 

and secondary school teachers and administrators, and 

educators with varied years of teaching experience (less 

than 15 years, 16 to 25 years, 26 to 35 years, and more than 
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35 years). The exceptions were the concept about benefit 

from the programs, and adjusting to living on a reduced 

income. About 7.1% of the secondary school teachers and 

administrators did not agree that preretirement preparation 

programs could provide them with benefit after attending the 

programs. For educators with varied years of teaching 

experience, those who had been working more than 35 years 

agreed that preretirement preparation programs could help 

them adjust to living on a reduced income. On the other 

hand, educators who had been working less than 15 years did 

not agree that preretirement preparation programs could help 

them adjust to living on a reduced income. 

6. Responsibility for assisting educators with 

retirement preparation was perceived as being shared by 

several groups. Of the respondents, 46.2% agreed that 

provinces should significantly assist educators with 

retirement preparation. Schools were also considered to 

have a significant degree of responsibility for helping 

educators prepare their retirement, according to 34.0% of 

the respondents. Individuals were considered significantly 

responsibility for preparing educators for retirement by 

26.7% of the respondents, professional associations were 

considered significantly responsible by 24.5%, and the Non 

formal Education Department and regions were considered 

significantly responsible by 20.1% and 19.8%, respectively. 
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7. Content, methods, and implementation of 

preretirement preparation programs provided for educators in 

Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand, showed considerable 

variations. Of the 318 respondents, 216 (67.9%) mentioned 

that meaningful use of time should be a subject of programs. 

This finding is supported by the results shown in Table 64. 

Of the 21 schools offering preretirement preparation 

programs, 15 schools (71.43%) considered meaningful use of 

time as the most important subject. Health and safety 

followed very closely with 152 (47.8%) of the respondents. 

In general, the respondents thought that the content should 

also cover attitude and role adjustment, retirement income 

and financial planning, relationships with others, job 

opportunities, and legal affairs. Five respondents 

specified other subjects that should be covered in their 

preretirement preparation programs. Agriculture was 

specified by 2 respondents (0.6%), being helpful to society 

by two respondents (0.6%), and meditation was specified by 1 

respondent (0.3%). 

Methods used by schools in presenting the preretirement 

preparation programs varied. Lecture was used by 9 schools 

(42.68%). In 8 schools offering the programs (38.10%), 

dissemination of printed materials was used. Individual 

counselling, group discussion, and audio visual were used. 

Of the total number of respondents, dissemination of printed 

materials was considered by 206 respondents (64.8%) to be 
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the most effective method to present programs. Individual 

counseling followed, with 143 respondents (45.0%). Lecture, 

group discussion, and audio visual were also perceived as 

most effective methods in presenting preretirement 

preparation programs. 

Of the 21 schools that offered programs, 8 schools 

(38.10%) presented the programs during normal working hours. 

School personnel or experts were used by 13 schools 

(61.91%), and outside resource people or experts were used 

by 8 schools (38.10%). 

Conclusions 

Analysis of the data indicated that: 

1. Elementary and secondary schools in Nakorn Nayok 

Province, Thailand, offer educators nearing retirement (46 

to 60 years) very little retirement preparation assistance. 

Only 16.03% have preretirement preparation programs. Most 

of the elementary and secondary schools in Nakorn Nayok 

Province do not consider preretirement preparation programs 

necessary. This study supports earlier research by 

Sumethaphan (1982), indicated that administrators do not 

give serious consideration to preretirement preparation 

programs for educators. Because administrators do not 

perceive preretirement preparation programs as useful, they 

do not provide them at all schools or for all teachers. 
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Preretirement preparation programs are not considered to be 

an important need in Thailand. 

2. Teachers and administrators in elementary and 

secondary schools in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand, do not 

differ in their concepts about the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs. 

3. Even in schools offering preretirement preparation 

programs, it is probable that these programs do not result 

in the teachers' perceptions being greater than the 

perceptions of teachers in schools not offering 

preretirement preparation programs. 

4. Administrators in schools offering preretirement 

preparation programs and administrators in schools not 

offering preretirement preparation programs do not differ in 

their concepts about the usefulness of the programs except 

for the idea of adjusting to living on a reduced income. 

5. Educators of different ages (46 to 50 years, 51 to 

55 years, 56 to 60 years) do not differ concerning their 

perceptions of the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs. Educators with different levels of education 

(higher certificate of education, bachelor's degree, 

master's degree, and doctoral degree) do not differ 

concerning their perceptions of the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs. Elementary and 

secondary school teachers and administrators have the same 
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concepts about the usefulness of preretirement preparation 

programs except on the idea of benefit from the programs. 

Educators with varied years of teaching experience (less 

than 15 years, 16 to 25 years, 26 to 35 years, and more than 

35 years) have the same concepts about the usefulness of 

preretirement preparation programs except on the idea of 

adjusting to a living on a reduced income. 

6. Responsibility for assisting educators with 

retirement preparation was perceived as being shared by 

several groups, headed by provinces, and followed by 

schools, individual educators, professional associations, 

the Non formal Education Department, and regions. Educators 

in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand, indicated that 

preretirement preparation programs should be provided by the 

Ministry of Education; however, the Ministry of Education 

does not consider preretirement preparation programs 

important enough to require that they be provided for 

educators. 

7. The characteristics of a typical retirement program 

in content, methods, and implementation are as follow: 

The contents that should be covered are meaningful use 

of time, health and safety, attitude and role adjustment, 

retirement income and financial planning, relationships with 

others, job opportunities, and legal affairs. Other 

subjects recommended by the respondents are agriculture, 

helpfulness to society, and meditation. The findings of 
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this study support earlier research by Brache (1983), which 

indicated that the contents covered in preretirement 

preparation programs are considered useful. The most 

important issue for the Thai aged is meaningful use of time. 

When the aged are retired, they do not work any more. They 

do not find other jobs or part-time jobs. Therefore, career 

and part-time work opportunities should be provided for the 

aged by the governmental or the private agencies. 

Methods used in presenting programs are the 

dissemination of printed materials, individual counseling, 

lecture, group discussion, and audio visual. The results of 

this study show that the methods used in presenting the 

programs varied. The aged preferred dissemination of 

printed materials because they felt free to read them any 

time. They did not want to attend any mandatory activities. 

Because of the Thai culture, they did not want any one to 

know of their problems. Individual counseling or group 

discussions were not considered appropriate. This contrasts 

to earlier research by Hunter (1973). 

Of the schools offering preretirement preparation 

programs, only 8 (38.10%) presented programs during normal 

working hours. This leads to the assumption that 

administrators think individuals should be responsible for 

retirement preparation knowledge. 

The results of the study also indicated that educators 

in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand, agreed that 
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preretirement preparation programs were useful and helped 

them adjust to the role of retirement, adjust to changing 

living arrangement, find new employment, adjust to living on 

a reduced income, understand physical and mental changes, 

and know how to spend leisure time productively. Therefore, 

educators perceive these information about retirement 

programs to be beneficials, and, possibly, some agencies 

should respond to these perceived needs. 

More than 50% of the subjects assigned responsibility 

for provision of programs to each of the six possible 

providers listed on the questionnaire. It appears that 

educators believe that provinces and schools are most 

responsible, while professional associations, the Non formal 

Education Department, and educational regions have some 

responsibility, but not as much as schools or provinces. 

Sixty-one point three percent of the educators perceived 

that the individual was responsible for his or her own 

retirement education. This appears confusing when compared 

with responses which give responsibility to various 

agencies. This confusion may be the result of how the 

questionnaire was structured. Possibly, respondents should 

have been asked to assign responsibility to agencies or to 

individual. Also, it may be concluded that because 

educators do not deal very often with educational regions, 

professional associations, and the Non formal Education 
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Department. They assigned responsibility based on agencies 

with which they have experience. 

Recommendations 

On the basis of findings and conclusions of this study, 

the following recommendations are made: 

1. Research should be conducted to determine how 

retired educators think they would have benefitted from 

courses on preretirement planning. 

2. Because this research was limited to a specific 

location, it would be worthwhile to replicate the present 

study using more provinces. 

3. A study should be made to determine the needs for, 

and interest in, preretirement preparation programs for 

other occupations. 

4. Other variables should be considered in an effort 

to explain the low numbers of existing schools offering 

preretirement preparation programs. 

5. School personnel administrators and superintendents 

should have access to more information about retirement 

preparation programs for school employees. 

6. Research should be designed and conducted to 

determine the most effective time to begin planning for 

retirement. 
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7. Research should be designed and conducted to 

determine the social responsibility of an organization in 

providing pre- and post-retirement planning programs. 

8. Research should be designed and conducted which 

includes the variables of social class, income, health, 

gender, and the contents of preretirement planning. 
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Questionnaire 

Preretirement preparation programs for educators 
(elementary and secondary school teachers and 
administrators) in Nakorn Nayok Province, Thailand. 

This study is about retirement education for educators 
while they are still on the job. Would you please answer 
all the questions and return the questionnaire in the 
enclosed postaged-paid envelope. Only with your cooperation 
will we be able to obtain accurate and complete information. 
Confidentiality is assured. 

INSTRUCTION 
Please circle the appropriate response or enter the 
requested information that best describes or applies to you. 

Part One 
1. Your age: 

years 
2. Your highest level of education: 

1 Higher certificate of education. 
2 Bachelor's degree. 
3 Master's degree. 
4 Specialist degree. 
5 Doctoral degree. 

3. The school where you work: 
1 Elementary School. 
2 Secondary School. 

4. Your teaching experience: 
years 

5. Your primary responsibility: 
1 Teaching only. 
2 Administering only. 
3 Both teaching and administering. 

6. Your position: 
1 Teacher. 
2 Administrator. 
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Part Two 

1. Retirement preparation assistant programs benefit 
educators approaching retirement. (check one) 
1 Disagree. 
2 Agree. 
3 No opinion. 

2. School preretirement programs can help educators adjust 
to the role of retirement. 
1 Disagree. 
2 Agree. 
3 No opinion. 

3. School preretirement programs can help educators adjust 
to changing their living arrangement. 
1 Disagree. 
2 Agree. 
3 No opinion. 

4. School preretirement programs can help educators find 
new employment. 
1 Disagree. 
2 Agree. 
3 No opinion. 

5. School preretirement programs can help educators adjust 
to living on a reduced income. 
1 Disagree. 
2 Agree. 
3 No opinion. 

6. School preretirement programs can help educators 
understand physical and mental changes. 
1 Disagree. 
2 Agree. 
3. No opinion. 

7. School preretirement programs can help educators know 
how to spend leisure time productively. 
1 Disagree. 
2 Agree. 
3 No opinion. 

8. To what degree should individual educators be 
responsible for planning his or her own retirement? 
1 Little or no degree. 
2 Moderate degree. 
3 Significant degree. 

9. To what degree should the schools be responsible for 
helping their educators in their preparation for 
retirement? 
1 Little or no degree. 
2 Moderate degree. 
3 Significant degree. 

10. To what degree should the provinces be responsible 
for helping their educators in their preparation 
for retirement? 
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1 Little or no degree. 
2 Moderate degree. 
3 Significant degree. 

11. To what degree should the educational regions be 
responsible for helping their educators in their 
preparation for retirement? 
1 Little or no degree. 
2 Moderate degree. 
3 Significant degree. 

12. To what degree should a professional association be 
responsible for helping educators in their preparation 
for retirement? 
1 Little or no degree. 
2 Moderate degree. 
3 Significant degree. 

13. To what degree should Non-Formal Education Department 
be responsible for helping educators in their 
preparation for retirement? 
1 Little or no degree. 
2 Moderate degree. 
3 Significant degree. 

14. When you are retired, what do you think will be the 
most important problem you have to face? 
(Check only one) 
1 Health problems. 
2 Financial problems. 
3 Loneliness. 
4 Just being at home. 
5 How to keep busy. 
6 I will have no important problems. 

15. What information about retirement do you think would be 
most helpful to have before a person retires? 
(Check as many answers as apply to you) 
1 Attitude and role adjustment. 
2 Health and safety. 
3 Job opportunities. 
4 Meaningful use of time. 
5 Legal affairs. 
6 Relationships with others. 
7 Retirement income and financial planning. 
8 Other (please specify) 

16. Which method or methods should be the most effective in 
offering the programs? 
(Check as many answers as apply to you) 
1 Individual counselling. 
2 Group discussion. 
3 Lecture. 
4 Audio visual. 
5 Dissemination of printed materials. 
6 Other (please specify) 
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Part Three 

Does your school have a program to help educators 
prepare for their own retirement? 
(Check only one) 
1 Yes (Continue questions 2-5) 
2 No (Stop here) 
Is the program conducted during normal working hours? 
1 Yes 
2 No 
When programs are given, are resource people or 
"experts" not already employed by schools used as 
instructors? 
1 Yes 
2 No 
Which method or methods are used in the programs? 
(Check as many answers as apply to you) 
1 Individual counselling. 
2 Group discussion. 
3 Lecture. 
4 Audio Visual. 
5 Dissemination of printed materials. 
6 Other (please specify) 
Typical subjects are listed below. Please check for 
subjects usually included in the programs. 
(Check as many answers as apply to you) 
1 Attitude and role adjustment. 
2 Health and safety. 
3 Job opportunities. 
4 Meaningful use of time. 
5 Legal affairs. 
6 Relationship with others. 
7 Retirement income and financial planning. 
8 Other (please specify) 

Thank you for your contribution. Please return the 
completed questionnaire in the enclosed postage-paid 
envelope. 
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PART 1 
1. 
2. 
3. 
4. 
5. 
6. 

Chi-sauare 

70.36 
110.02 
123.88 
129.00 
116.71 

86.00 

df 

4 
9 
9 
9 
9 
4 

<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<•05 

PART 2 
1. 
2. 
3. 
4. 
5. 
6. 
7. 
8. 
9. 
10. 
11. 
12. 
13. 
14. 
15. 
16. 

PART 3 
1. 
2. 
3. 
4. 
5. 

77.36 
58.64 
29.50 
42.14 
29.39 
29.82 
20.82 
42.56 
54.00 
50.60 
38.47 
51.21 
56.24 
54.91 
105.42 
154.53 

38.11 
59.10 
45.04 
154.53 
105.42 

9 
9 
9 
9 
9 
9 
9 
9 
9 
9 
9 
9 
9 

25 
30 
25 

4 
4 
4 

25 
30 

<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 

<•05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
<.05 
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